

# Report of the Eleventh Meeting of the Programme Coordinating Board of UNAIDS

# Geneva, 30 May-1 June 2001

# Contents

Opening of the meeting	1
Adoption of the provisional agenda	1
Election of the officers	1
Consideration of the reports of the ninth and tenth meetings	2
Report by the Executive Director	2
Report by the Chairperson of the Committee Cosponsoring Organizations	5
Report by the NGO Representative	9
UN System Strategic Plan on HIV/AIDS 2001-2005; UNAIDS Unified Budget and Workplan 2002-2003	10
Financial and budgetary update	13
Progress reports	15
Next PCB meeting	18
Other business	18
Adoption of decisions, recommendations and conclusions	21
Annex 1 – Agenda	22
Annex 2 - Decisions, recommendations, conclusions	23
Annex 3 - List of participants	30

# **Agenda Item 1: Opening**

# 1.1 Opening of the meeting

- The eleventh meeting of the UNAIDS Programme Coordinating Board (PCB) took place at the headquarters of the World Meteorological Organization, Geneva, Switzerland from 30 May to 1 June 2001. The participants are listed in Annex 3.
- 2 On behalf of the outgoing Chair, Mr Osmo Soininvaara (Minister of Health and Social Services, Finland), Mr Tapani Melkas (Director, Department for Promotion of Welfare and Health, Ministry of Social Affairs, Finland) opened the eleventh meeting of the PCB. Finland expressed its appreciation for having the opportunity to chair the PCB during a period in which it observed that UNAIDS is successfully leading the global fight against HIV/AIDS. In the last year, several important steps have been taken. These include: the endorsement of the framework for the International Partnership against AIDS in Africa; establishment of the Contact Group on Accelerating Access to HIV/AIDSrelated Care; nomination of the Evaluation Supervisory Panel and initiation of the process of the five-year evaluation; and the holding of a thematic meeting in Rio that resulted in the endorsement of the Frame work for Global Leadership on HIV/AIDS. The response to the pandemic has also been strengthened within the UN system and among other partners, as indicated by: the decision to hold a UN General Assembly Special Session on AIDS (UNGASS); important regional conferences, such as the OAU's special summit on AIDS held in May 2001; and a proposal to establish a Global Fund for HIV/AIDS and Health. All these indicate that both the commitment and resources necessary to combat HIV/AIDS have increased more than ever before. Unfortunately, the spread of infection, as well as the health and social burden of the pandemic, have also increased. It is hoped that new efforts to strengthen global, regional and national responses will stem the tide of the epidemic.

# 1.2 Adoption of the provisional agenda

The provisional agenda (document UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.1Rev.1) was adopted with the inclusion (under **Agenda Item 7, 'Other business'),** of consideration of a presentation on the Global Fund for HIV/AIDS and Health, and consideration of the Report on the Follow-up to the UNAIDS Financing Study (UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01/INF.DOC.1).

# 1.3 Election of the officers

In accordance with agreed procedure, Dr C.P. Thakur (Minister of Health and Family Welfare, India), the previous Vice-Chair, was elected the new Chair of the PCB. Dr Thakur expressed his gratitude to all the PCB members for electing India as Chair. He noted that this PCB meeting was being held at one of the most crucial moments in the history of the global effort to control HIV/AIDS, citing the upcoming historic UN General Assembly Special Session on HIV/AIDS, which should unleash forces of strong political commitment as well as mobilize additional financial resources in the form of a global fund. He called on the members of the PCB to deliberate actively on important

agenda items such as the UN System Strategic Plan on HIV/AIDS 2001-2005 and the UNAIDS proposed Unified Budget and Workplan for 2002-2003, as these represent a significant scaling up of efforts to check the epidemic. He also noted that there is no room for complacency, given that the epidemic has already taken a heavy toll in Africa, has affected every country, to some degree, and continues to threaten countries with large populations that are vulnerable to the spread of infection, including many countries in Asia. He cited efforts in India, and urged that prevention, care and support be integrated so as to control the epidemic most effectively, while enabling people living with HIV/AIDS to lead an honourable, dignified and healthy life. He noted that the implementation of the UN system strategic plan posed a big challenge; but, under the dynamic leadership of Dr Peter Piot, UNAIDS is well placed to continue coordinating the various Cosponsors' efforts to provide technical and financial support to national programmes. He encouraged national delegations and NGO representatives to participate in a constructive dialogue and arrive at a strong consensus on this international agenda, while calling for the cooperation of all in the smooth conduct of the meeting.

Professor Fernando Aires Alves Nunes Ventura (Coordinator, National AIDS Commission, Portugal) was elected Vice-Chair, and Mr Vincent Musowe (Director of Planning and Development, Ministry of Health, Zambia) was elected Rapporteur. The PCB also approved and welcomed new NGO members of the PCB: Ms Alice Lamptey (GHANET, Ghana) representing Africa and, as an alternate, Mr Fernando Texeira (Red Cross Society, Mozambique).

# 1.4 Consideration of the reports of the ninth and tenth meetings

The reports of the ninth meeting (document UNAIDS/PCB(9)/00.8) and tenth meeting (document UNAIDS/PCB(10)/00.6) of the PCB were considered and approved.

# 1.5 Report by the Executive Director

- Or Peter Piot (Executive Director, UNAIDS) introduced his report for 1999-2001 (document UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.2). The report covered a period during which the epidemic has been recognized as a major global emergency that threatens the health, welfare and security of many parts of the developing world. This recognition has brought unprecedented political commitment and the potential for mobilizing the resources needed to combat the epidemic. During this period, a more coherent, focused and coordinated response has also been developed both within the UN system and among a wider array of international and national actors. This response has been grounded in a better understanding of the dynamics of the epidemic, as well as in a better understanding of interventions that work. These developments set the context in which the PCB can consider the United Nations System Strategic Plan 2001-2005 and the UNAIDS Unified Budget and Workplan 2002-2003.
- 8 On the eve of the twentieth anniversary of the first report of HIV/AIDS, Dr Piot described how UNAIDS, now five years old, has brought about a number of changes in the national and international approach to the epidemic. First, UNAIDS has helped to put

AIDS on the top of the world's political agenda in both the North and the South. Second, there has been a paradigm shift: HIV/AIDS is now seen as central to development; care and prevention are understood as mutually-reinforcing (rather than competing) strategies; risk and vulnerability are both elements of the new paradigm; and the overriding focus is on young people. Change is also apparent in the nature of country action that is increasingly multisectoral and emphasizes partnership, decentralization and capacitybuilding. The need now is for better national coordination, a stronger focus on results, the costing of priorities, and more efficient support to communities. There has been a sea-change in access to care with the achievement of significant price discounts and acceptance by industry of preferential pricing for HIV drugs in developing countries. UNAIDS has continued to advocate a comprehensive care agenda, which ranges from addressing opportunistic infections to strengthening health systems. There have been major advances in the prevention of mother-to-child transmission in terms of new technical guidelines and more affordable interventions, with a current need to focus on making these interventions more widely available, extending the reach of voluntary counselling and testing and antenatal care, and making safe infant feeding a reality. A further noteworthy improvement has been in the coordination of the UN system, led by the Secretary-General's dynamic personal involvement and put into effect through: the development of a Framework for Global Leadership on HIV/AIDS; an unprecedented strategic plan covering 29 UN agencies; a Unified Budget and Workplan; and, at country level, increasingly effective UN Theme Groups on HIV/AIDS. Finally, there has been greater recognition of the vastly increased resources that are needed to fight AIDS worldwide. A significant element in raising the additional funding is the proposal for a new Global Fund for HIV/AIDS and Health, which reflects an intensified international response to the epidemic.

- In closing, Dr Piot noted the greater transparency and unity that now exist in the UN system's response to AIDS, demonstrated in the Unified Budget and Workplan and the UN System Strategic Plan, and commended these to PCB members. He urged PCB members to recognize the global nature of AIDS—its global spread and the global inequities it highlights—and to take the lead in a truly global response.
- The PCB thanked the Executive Director for his significant and exhaustive report and for the hard and excellent work of his staff. It agreed with his analysis of major developments in the last few years in which the ever-increasing challenges of the epidemic, in terms of social and economic impact, have been matched by growing commitment and progress in marshalling resources and a better response. It thanked UNAIDS for its important role in placing HIV/AIDS high on political and development agendas, developing strategic thinking, coordinating the UN system, supporting national responses, and helping with efforts to increase access to care, although it noted that work has only just begun in this area.
- The PCB agreed with the Executive Director that the global crisis of AIDS requires a global solution and welcomed the increase in political commitment evidenced at international and national levels. It called on UNAIDS to make full use of UNGASS to promote national and international commitment and to translate this commitment into

practice. It further called on UNAIDS to continue promoting the integration of HIV/AIDS into development mechanisms, such as national development policies, the UN Development Assistance Frameworks (UNDAF), Common Country Assessments (CCA), Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers (PRSP), and processes for Highly Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC).

- PCB delegates cited the need to maintain balance in response to the epidemic. This balance should involve global leadership in the fight against what is truly a global epidemic, as well as a response to differing national needs based on the nature of the epidemic found in particular countries. The Board acknowledged that Africa remains the most affected continent that must focus on prevention efforts, particularly among young people, as well as on massive efforts to mitigate the effects of the epidemic in terms of care and support for those living with HIV. The Board also noted with concern that there are many countries where prevalence is relatively low but vulnerability to infection is high. Some of these countries (e.g. Asia) have very large populations. These countries should receive sufficient attention and resources now to prevent high infection rates later, and thereby save millions of lives.
- The Board suggested a number of areas that could benefit from global leadership, such as strengthening health care systems; increasing access to condoms, diagnostics and other HIV/AIDS commodities; promoting human rights and anti-discrimination legislation; and promoting harm-reduction strategies where the epidemic is driven by intravenous drug use. Delegates recognized that while most of the normative work on human rights has been completed, there is a need to implement these norms, including through regional and national human rights commissions.
- The PCB supported increased resource mobilization at the global level, including in the context of the proposed Global Fund for HIV/AIDS and Health, and encouraged governments to continue to increase their domestic allocation for HIV/AIDS. The PCB stressed the importance of follow-up to various summits, including the Organization of African Unity's special summit on AIDS, held in Abuja. It was noted that a follow-up mechanism for that summit is being put in place by the OAU, in coordination with the OAU and the Economic Commission for Africa.
- The PCB confirmed that prevention and care are not competing strategies but are complementary pillars of an expanded response. They should be integrated at national and local levels, with each reinforcing and securing the success of the other, including the reduction of stigma and the improvement and expansion of local health care. It was cautioned that where access to antiretrovirals is high, there is a tendency for the schism between prevention and care to increase. In such situations, it is essential to use community-based action to maintain the integration between prevention and care. The synergy between prevention and care can be clearly seen with regard to mothers and children. Prevention efforts to reduce the transmission from mother to child should be scaled up and should take place in the context of a comprehensive approach to the care and treatment of the mother, with provision of voluntary counselling and testing, antenatal care, and care and treatment for infected mothers to both improve their health,

and prevent transmission to their infants. Some delegations suggested that the phrase "the prevention of mother-to-child transmission" be replaced by the phrase "prevention in mothers and its transmission to children". Delegates also stressed the need to focus prevention strategies on youth and among vulnerable populations, such as men having sex with men, intravenous drug users, sex workers, migrants, refugees, internally displaced people, and victims of armed conflict.

- The PCB confirmed that care and support should be comprehensive, comprising not only access to antiretrovirals but also access to other HIV-related health services and commodities, such as voluntary testing and counselling, drugs for opportunistic infections and pain relief, and psychological, social and nutritional support. It was noted that faith-based groups could contribute significantly, and UNAIDS was urged to do more to solicit their commitment and action. There is an urgent need for greater efforts at impact alleviation, particularly regarding the material and social needs of women, young people, orphans, and others affected by HIV/AIDS.
- The PCB called on UNAIDS to continue working with the pharmaceutical industry to make HIV drugs more accessible in the developing world and to encourage the development of local resources for treatment, including traditional medicines. The PCB commended the UNAIDS Secretariat for its Best Practice collection and encouraged its wider dissemination, while tailoring it more to local conditions, providing training to local partners in best practice, and encouraging regional efforts and partnerships, as well as South/South technical cooperation and exchange.
- The PCB emphasized the need to increase and coordinate efforts by the Cosponsors at country level, including scaling up effective interventions, and supporting more effective health systems. It also urged the UNAIDS Secretariat and Cosponsors to continue efforts to improve the performance of UN Theme Groups on HIV/AIDS; to expand their membership to include government, members of civil society and people living with HIV/AIDS; and to incorporate their work into larger UN development assistance frameworks, including through the UN Resident Coordinator system. It called on UNAIDS to more fully explore how to assist countries that have a limited UN presence or representation.

## 1.6 Report by the Chairperson of the Committee of Cosponsoring Organizations

Mr Mark Stirling (Principal Officer, HIV/AIDS, UNICEF), speaking on behalf of Ms Carol Bellamy (Executive Director, UNICEF), the Chair of the Committee of Cosponsoring Organizations (CCO), presented the report of the CCO. Mr Stirling opened his report by recognizing that, in the last eighteen months, the situation regarding the response to HIV/AIDS has irreversibly changed. The risk of inaction has been recognized; the cost of action has been quantified; and successful tools have been identified. But the epidemic has also rolled on. The challenge to the UNAIDS Secretariat, the Cosponsors and partner organizations now is to act—to scale up work, and to measure success by the impact on the ground.

- Through the process of producing the Framework for Global Leadership on HIV/AIDS and finalizing the UN System Strategic Plan (2001-2005) and the Unified Budget and Workplan 2002-2003, the Cosponsors have better defined their priorities, have rationalized their roles, and have more clearly identified where partnership and collaborative action are required for success. Throughout the year, the Cosponsors have established HIV/AIDS as a priority in policies and operations. For example, the World Bank held a special session on the impact of HIV/AIDS on economic development, and approved the first half-billion-dollar tranche of the Multicountry HIV/AIDS Programme (MAP) for Africa. The World Health Assembly considered HIV/AIDS at each of its sessions. UNESCO launched its policy on Preventive Education, and the boards of UNFPA, UNDP, WHO and UNICEF established, or are in the process of establishing, HIV/AIDS as a priority in their medium-term plans.
- Through development of the Strategic Plan and the Budget and Workplan, the UNAIDS Secretariat and Cosponsors have agreed upon a clearer division of labour, with the Cosponsors assuming stronger technical and programming responsibilities, and the Secretariat a more clearly defined role of advocacy and facilitation.
- 22 At the country level, Cosponsors are supporting the integration of HIV/AIDS into development plans and priorities, including through the UN Development Assistance Framework and the Resident Coordinator system. WHO is supporting national efforts to strengthen HIV/AIDS surveillance, improve blood safety, and expand services for the management of sexually transmitted diseases. UNFPA is strengthening its support for a comprehensive approach to condom programming. UNICEF, WHO and UNFPA are collaborating in their support to Ministries of Health and other partners to expand the reach of information and health services for young people and women. UNESCO, UNFPA and UNICEF are working with Ministries of Education to expand life skills training to equip young people with the skills and knowledge to prevent HIV infection; and UNDCP is collaborating within the UN and with other partners in work with injecting drug users to prevent HIV infection through demand-reduction strategies. UNDP continues to provide technical and policy advice on the socioeconomic impacts of HIV/AIDS, to develop anti-discriminatory legislation and to support institution-building and resource mobilization in an expanded response to HIV/AIDS. The World Bank is working to ensure that HIV/AIDS is addressed within Poverty Reduction Strategic Papers and that adequate resources are mobilized and channelled to support the work of government and NGOs.
- Mr Stirling cited five major challenges to be addressed by the UNAIDS Secretariat and Cosponsors: (1) to take the UNGASS agenda forward at country level in support of governments; (2) to build and reinforce the national capacities needed to scale up the response; (3) to provide technical and programmatic guidance to address critical constraints to a scaled-up response; (4) to highlight and address human rights violations, discrimination and inequities that fuel the epidemic, particularly gender inequities; and (5) to monitor and report progress towards the achievement of national goals and UNGASS-agreed targets. He noted, however, that all these would be in vain if the resources required were not forthcoming. He thanked the Board for its support.

- Dr Tomris Türmen (Executive Director, Family and Community Health, WHO) delivered a statement of behalf of Dr Gro Harlem Brundtland (Director-General, WHO). She highlighted the profound changes in the response in terms of greater political commitment, more available therapies, and new hope for millions. She noted that WHO has mainstreamed HIV/AIDS throughout its programmes and has established a Department of HIV/AIDS this year to scale up efforts through its normative mandate, technical support, and by mobilizing additional resources. WHO is working to improve health systems; to strengthen prevention and care and maintain an integrated balance of these two; and to secure consistent and sustainable funding. WHO will make available recently-produced technical guidance notes on the use of nevirapine in MTCT programmes, and is working on guidelines for treatment with ARVs.
- Ms Sumru Noyan (Chief, External Relations, UNDCP) outlined the HIV-related priorities of UNDCP. UNDCP is mainstreaming HIV/AIDS into its demand-reduction activities as a way of preventing the spread of HIV associated with drug abuse. Activities include promoting skills development and helping young people to live a healthy, drugfree life; community mobilization; working with Cosponsors and other UN and international agencies to develop and disseminate successful approaches; and research on issues related to drug abuse and HIV/AIDS. Priority geographic regions for HIV/AIDS efforts include central and Eastern Europe, East Asia, the Southern Cone of Latin America and Africa.
- Dr Monica Sharma (Team Leader of the Special Initiative on HIV/AIDS, UNDP) stressed that HIV/AIDS is high on the agenda of UNDP and outlined areas of focus related to the challenge of better governance. These include advocacy for resource mobilization and leadership; capacity development and South/South collaboration; mainstreaming into national development strategies; human rights dimensions, anti-discrimination legislation and gender; support to mitigation of impact; and strengthening of the Resident Coordinator system.
- Dr Suman Mehta (HIV/AIDS Coordinator, UNFPA) indicated that UNFPA is taking steps to build its institutional capacity, intensify its support, and provide assistance to prevention programmes at country level. Recently, the Executive Director of UNFPA sent out a message to all country representatives emphasizing UNFPA's areas of comparative advantage with which to fight HIV/AIDS. These include prevention of HIV/AIDS among young people; comprehensive condom programming; prevention of HIV infection in mothers and its transmission to their children; and ensuring gender equality and women's empowerment. UNFPA is actively involved in preparations for UNGASS and will hold two side events—one on gender and HIV/AIDS, and one on strategic programming for prevention.
- Mr Gudmund Hernes (Director, IIEP, UNESCO) noted the number of positive changes that have occurred as a result of the efforts of the UNAIDS Secretariat and the Cosponsors. These include placement of HIV/AIDS at the top of the world's agenda; integration of HIV/AIDS in the programmes of all UN agencies; greatly increased

cooperation within the UN system; and mobilization of governments, donors and civil society. He pointed out how the work of UNAIDS illustrates a successful programme in preventive education, with all the necessary components, such as advocacy at the global level, a tailored message to leaders, targeting those nations and people vulnerable and at risk, caring for those nations most affected, and responding to the impact in terms of coping mechanisms. He noted that the Secretariat's work with the Cosponsors has been demanding, hard and effective. Now that the top levels have been mobilized, the next phase should be one in which international and national commitments are 'downloaded' to have impact on the ground. The document, *UNESCO's Strategy for HIV/AIDS Preventive Education*, was distributed.

- The PCB commended the increasingly coordinated and collaborative efforts of the Cosponsors, as well as their efforts to harness resources and scale up activities. Such efforts reflect a new synergy in the UN system that involves, *inter alia*, a growing consensus on major issues, such as the integration of prevention and care and the relevance of human rights. This is leading to a more positive impact by the UN. The PCB encouraged the continued integration between the UNAIDS Secretariat and Cosponsors. To reflect this, some members also suggested that next year it might be appropriate to have a single report from the Secretariat and Cosponsors.
- PCB delegates noted with approval that there appears to be a transition among the Cosponsors from international efforts to regional and national efforts. The PCB asked that future priorities of the Cosponsors be focussed at national level, be more targeted to countries' specific conditions, and that the Cosponsors measure and report on their success at country level. It further recommended that the Cosponsors make efforts to ensure that funds support action in communities in the most direct and efficient manner possible, and urged that activities at the regional level be stepped up.
- Some delegates noted a number of particular areas of strategic concern. In the area of care, it cautioned that budgets for support activities should be realistic in terms of an expected increase in the needs of countries' health care systems as people begin to benefit from more testing and counselling, as well as access to drug therapies. In the context of drug use and HIV/AIDS, members noted the need to review demand-reduction and harm-reduction strategies, and expressed the wish to work with Cosponsors to deal more effectively with that aspect of the epidemic driven by injecting drug use, including the stigmatization and marginalization of drug users. It was also noted that the gender dimensions of the multi-faceted HIV/AIDS epidemic are not fully appreciated. A need was expressed for gender analysis, and the use of gender issues—both male and female in devising effective strategies on the ground. With regard to young people, a recent survey, conducted in Asia and supported by UNICEF, was described: it demonstrated that young people in Asia are not prepared to deal with HIV and that denial remains a major problem. It was suggested by a delegate that the survey be extended to other areas of the world and that its findings be addressed immediately. The Board also noted the importance of social networks as effective means by which to prevent the spread of HIV, mobilize communities, empower the most vulnerable, and exchange lessons learned.

These networks should involve people not as subjects, but as actors who address their own vulnerability and risk-taking.

# 1.7 Report by the NGO Representative

- Ms Alice Lamptey (NGO Africa) presented the report on behalf of the NGO representatives. She thanked the UNAIDS Executive Director and UNAIDS staff for their extremely hard work over the past year. She went on to register the frustration and disappointment of civil society with regard to the UNGASS informal consultations and the preparatory process as a whole, pointing out that many government delegates did not engage in the dialogue sessions with NGOs, nor had they included representatives of civil society and people living with HIV/AIDS on their delegations to the preparatory process.
- Regarding specific regional concerns, Ms Lamptey noted that, in Africa, which is overburdened by debt, poverty and the epidemic, there is an urgent need to channel resources immediately to the community level, where the epidemic is actually raging. In Asia and the Pacific, there is a serious risk of a rapid expansion of the epidemic, particularly through drug use. Central America and the Caribbean are facing a rapid growth in the epidemic among men who have sex with men, women, mobile populations, male and female sex workers, disenfranchised ethnic groups, and injecting drug users. The epidemic is also spreading in North America among similar groups. In Europe, the quality of HIV prevention, risk and harm reduction is variable, with different forms of the epidemic developing or persisting.
- Finally, Ms Lamptey reiterated a number of general and ongoing concerns. She pointed out that not enough funds are allocated for research on vaccines, traditional medicines, new prevention technologies, microbicides, or non-toxic affordable antiretroviral medications. There is a need to scale up best practice programmes. Governments should honour their pledge to commit 0.7% of the GNP to development assistance. Debt relief funds should go to HIV/AIDS prevention and care. Stigma, discrimination and denial, particularly with regard to vulnerable groups, should be addressed. Ms Lamptey closed with a call for greater commitment among governments and bilateral and multilateral agencies to include civil society, not just in a token manner, but as full partners in the design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of HIV/AIDS programmes.
- The PCB thanked the NGO representatives for their report. It noted the importance of a number of the issues raised, particularly the need to scale up access to treatment as well as provide means through which to monitor drug resistance, the need to devote more resources to research, and the need to provide specific and targeted support to different regions, according to the dynamics of the epidemic found there. It was also noted that, though the shortage of resources is a major problem, an equally pressing issue is the need for surer, quicker, less bureaucratic mechanisms for getting the funds to civil society actors working at community level. With regard to UNGASS, it was pointed out that, though UNGASS is essentially an intergovernmental process, NGO participation is essential. UNAIDS had made, and would continue to make, major efforts throughout the

process to ensure the meaningful involvement of civil society. UNAIDS will also fund the participation of NGOs to UNGASS, with resources specially provided for this purpose.

# Agenda Items 2 and 3: UN System Strategic Plan on HIV/AIDS 2001-2005; UNAIDS Unified Budget and Workplan 2002-2003

- Agenda Items 2 and 3, represented by documents UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.3 and UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.4 respectively, were presented together by Dr Peter Piot (Executive Director, UNAIDS); Dr Jim Sherry (Director of Programme Development and Coordination, UNAIDS); Ms Gillian Holmes (Senior Advisor on Strategy Development, UNAIDS); Dr Suman Mehta (HIV/AIDS Coordinator, UNFPA); Mr Joel Rehnstrom (Chief of Planning, UNAIDS); and Mr Mark Stirling (Principal Officer, HIV/AIDS, UNICEF).
- 37 Two years ago, the PCB requested the development of a five-year UN systemwide Strategic Plan to address the epidemic. This was endorsed by the Economic and Social Council. Subsequently, the Administrative Committee on Coordination called on all relevant UN system agencies to participate in the process. As the Strategic Plan was being developed, so were the UNAIDS Unified Budget and Workplan (UBW) and preparations for the UNGASS. This presented opportunities to connect the three processes though the elaboration of a set of UN-system strategic objectives that linked UNGASS to the Strategic Plan and the UBW. The UN Strategic Plan primarily builds the platform for UN action and collaboration. The UBW strengthens the agency efforts on which the platform is based. Though the Strategic Plan and the UBW are not yet ideal, their development reflects a number of major accomplishments, e.g. participation by 29 UN-system organizations in the Strategic Plan and all 7 Cosponsors in the UBW; coordination across the full range of UN-system capacities; and enhanced accountability through greater clarification of priorities and improved tools for information-sharing and performance monitoring.
- 38 The purposes of the UN System Strategic Plan are: to operationalize the Global Strategy Framework on HIV/AIDS within the UN system; to ensure a more intense and strategic UN system response over the next five years; to link the work of individual UN system organizations to the achievement of the UN system strategic objectives; and to guide the development and implementation of the UNAIDS UBW. The ultimate objective of the Strategic Plan is to reduce HIV transmission, vulnerability and impact. The efforts within the Plan are organized within nine areas of work: (1) ensuring an extraordinary response; (2) cross-cutting issues; (3) protecting young people; (4) addressing the most vulnerable; (5) care and support; (6) operations and biomedical research; (7) human and institutional resources; (8) socioeconomic impacts; and (9) regional strategy development. Each of these areas of work is focused on the achievement of one or more agreed goals, towards which all partners are working. The Plan emphasizes functions best performed by the UN system, i.e. the provision of current data on the epidemic and responses to it; facilitation of advice on best practice and policy; and mobilization of funds in support of country efforts. Each agency has developed a specific plan prepared in a standard format. This plan is linked to the UN

system objectives that, in turn, anticipate the goals and targets of the UNGASS declaration. The plans are in different stages of development and approval by agency boards. The Strategic Plan should be seen as a living document, which must be able to adapt to the changing epidemic and which will gain in prioritization and specificity over time. It is currently broadly related to the anticipated UNGASS goals and targets, and will be further refined once these goals are endorsed at UNGASS. The roles and responsibilities of the UN system in general, and individual UN system agencies in particular, with respect to achieving the UNGASS targets, will also be clarified after UNGASS.

- The UNAIDS Unified Budget and Workplan 2002-2003 (UBW) comprises the combined global and regional HIV-related activities of the UNAIDS Cosponsors and Secretariat, together with the support provided to the UN Country Teams and Theme groups, *inter alia*, through Country Programme Advisors and Programme Acceleration Funds. It totals US\$378.5 million for the biennium 2002-2003 and consists of three components: (1) a core component of essential programme activities of the Cosponsors and Secretariat (US\$190 million) representing 50% of the total budget; (2) the regular budget or general resources of the Cosponsors dedicated to HIV/AIDS (US\$68 million) representing 18% of the total budget; and (3) a supplemental component representing additional requirements of the Cosponsors (US\$120.5 million), which comprises an additional 32% of the total.
- 40 Regarding the US\$190 million core component, the distribution is 34% for the Cosponsors; 22% for interagency-managed efforts; 26% for Secretariat-managed activities, and 18% for Secretariat posts. Compared to the last biennium, there is roughly a one-third increase overall, with a 117% increase in the Cosponsor share; a 25% increase in the interagency-managed efforts; and a 16% increase in the Secretariat-managed component, which reflects accounting of extrabudgetary contributions (mainly from the World Bank) as part of the UBW in 2002-2003. All of the UNAIDS entities have increased the share of their UBW core resources committed to regional efforts. By geographic focus, Europe and the CIS have the smallest share with approximately 7% of the resources, and Africa the largest share with approximately 25% of the total. Budgetary attributions by functional areas range from 5% for mobilizing resources, to roughly 22% for policy development, and 26% for advocacy—the areas of greatest overall investment within the UBW. Among the four major components of an expanded response, the allocation is 40% for prevention, 20% for vulnerability reduction, 25% for care and support, and 15% for impact alleviation. The distribution by areas of work ranges from the largest (26% of the total, for strengthening national strategic planning and coordination) to the smallest (2.7% for cross-cutting themes—human rights, gender, partnership development—which have been mainstreamed into the work of the Cosponsors). The largest share for a thematic area is in the area of children and young people.
- The budget has been constructed to link planned actions with outputs and indicators to measure their implementation. The different budget outputs together contribute to the intermediate outcomes and the UN response, in support of an expanded

national response aimed at reducing HIV transmission, vulnerability and impact. Accountability in the proposed UBW and Strategic Plan is substantially improved by linking specific agency outputs to specific UN-system objectives to the achievement of specific UNGASS goals, impacting on the epidemic.

- The PCB congratulated the UNAIDS Executive Director, his staff, and the Cosponsors for the clear presentation on the UN Strategic Pan and UBW and for the enormous efforts made to articulate the inputs of UN-system organizations, to place HIV/AIDS on their agendas, and together develop a strategic plan. It urged UNAIDS and other UN-system organizations to continue moving further away from an inventory of activities and to develop an even clearer strategic vision; to prioritize among the goals and outputs; to assign agencies clear responsibilities, including lead responsibilities; to identify more clearly where agencies complement or overlap; and to operationalize the Plan into action that will achieve specific goals as soon as possible. It further urged the UN-system agencies to ensure greater relevance of their global efforts to country-defined needs, to support the urgent scaling-up of interventions that have proven successful at country level, to mobilize funding rapidly for country action, to strengthen support to national health systems, and to integrate HIV/AIDS issues more completely into various aspects of the work of the agencies at country level, e.g. integrate HIV/AIDS into family planning programmes. There could also be more work done to link the Strategic Plan and the UBW at the country level, as well as to bilateral activities.
- Though the UBW clearly describes the financial needs and inputs of the seven Cosponsors of UNAIDS, there is no similar costing done for the other agencies participating in the Strategic Plan, nor is financial distribution to each region clear. Some PCB members noted the need to maintain flexibility within the strategic objectives for varying regional concerns, as well as the need to encourage cross-fertilization and coordination among the regions. There is also a need to find appropriate balance among those countries worst impacted and those most vulnerable. Though the Board made a number of suggestions regarding the improvement of the Strategic Plan, it urged that more time not be spent in revising the document. Instead, the Plan should be used immediately as a tool to scale up and intensify efforts, and improvements to the Plan should be made through the monitoring and evaluation process as the Plan is implemented. Monitoring and evaluation should focus on what additionality has been achieved as a result of the Plan.
- The PCB noted that the Strategic Plan should serve as guidance to the UN Theme Groups on HIV/AIDS and suggested that it be disseminated as a comprehensive guidance document to other partners of the international community, such as bilaterals and NGOs, as well as to national programmes. There might be a need to reformulate the document into a more user-friendly format and provide training to enable decision-makers and planners to understand and use the document effectively.
- 45 PCB members proposed that UN agencies have a dialogue with their governing boards regarding each other's goals and comparative advantages under the Strategic Plan and UBW, with a view also to improving communication among the agencies. The

responsibility among PCB members to ensure that PCB concerns are followed up in the governing boards of the Cosponsors was also recognized. Regarding authority over budgetary matters reflected in the UBW, it was clarified that the PCB has authority to approve the overall level of the core component, the distribution of the core component by area of work, the overall global and regional distribution levels of the core component, and the overall distribution of the supplemental component. On the other hand, the individual governing bodies of the Cosponsors have authority over the regular budgets of the Cosponsors. While welcoming the results-based budgeting approach, some PCB members noted that staff and activity costs should not be separated in results-based budgets. As regards funding of the budget, the PCB urged governments to indicate their intentions at the earliest possible time.

- As is the PCB's opinion as well, it was pointed out that there is a clear agreement among the Cosponsors that the priority is to fund the core component of US\$190 million first, then to fund the supplemental component. Even though there have been funding shortfalls in the past, the UBW does not appear unrealistic, as there are indications that funding is on the increase, and currently there exists great political momentum. Because some unspent funds may remain from previous years, it will also be possible to have rapid start-up for the next biennium. Though there is no real increase in the budget for the Secretariat, the Secretariat should be able to cope with anticipated demands, as the Cosponsors are taking on a number of its functions. The UBW will provide support to country activities, but will not finance country activities themselves. On the other hand, it is envisioned that the Global Fund will be used entirely to finance country activities.
- As for operationalizing the Strategic Plan, for the first time there is a clear statement describing the contributions that the various UN agencies can and should make. The Secretary-General plans to continue convening regular heads of agency meetings as follow-up to UNGASS, and there is a working group of Cosponsor representatives to review follow-up activities. Monitoring will also increase and guide the operationalization of the Strategic Plan and UBW through result-based management.
- The PCB endorsed the UN System Strategic Plan for HIV/AIDS 2001-2005 and approved the Unified Budget and Workplan for 2002-2003.

# Agenda Item 4: Financial and budgetary update

Dr Peter Piot (Executive Director, UNAIDS) presented the financial and budgetary update, as documented in Unaudited Interim Financial Management Information on the 2000-2001 Biennium (as of 31 March) (UNAIDS/PCB/11)/01.5) and in the Update on Income and Financial Obligations (as of 15 May 2001) (UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.6). Dr Piot pointed out that UNAIDS has been operating on the basis of a Unified Budget and Workplan for 2000-2001 that was approved by the PCB at a level of US\$140 million. As of 30 April 2001, contributions specifically received for the UBW during the biennium were US\$83 million. In addition, UNAIDS has received approximately US\$30 million in written and firm verbal pledges for the remainder of the biennium. Given the anticipated additional contributions to the programme for which

pledges have not been received, it appears likely that the 2000-2001 UBW will be fully funded. A sum of US\$11.4 million, representing outstanding 1999 pledges, was also received during the first quarter of 2000, contributing to a total income of US\$94.4 million for the UBW. This total consisted of some US\$84.7 million dollars received from 26 governments, US\$3.7 million from one Cosponsor, and US\$6 million of miscellaneous income.

- The obligations incurred against the 2000-2001 UBW, as of 30 April 2001, amounted to US\$108 million, resulting in an overall obligation rate of about 77%. The shortfall between income received during the 2000-2001 biennium and obligations incurred for this period is almost US\$14 million. However, owing to access to the 1998-1999 fund balance of about US\$26.6 million and the receipt at the beginning of the biennium of US\$11.4 million in outstanding contributions for the previous biennium, it was possible to fully fund UNAIDS activities and staff costs as planned. Due to the receipt of contributions late in the year, UNAIDS has twice been obliged to borrow from the Operating Reserve Fund, but will be able to restore the fund fully during the third quarter of 2001 when payment of the bulk of 2001 contributions is expected. Regarding the total expenditure against the 2000-2001 UBW, this comprises US\$26.6 million obligated under the Cosponsors section of the UBW; US\$14.6 million obligated under the Inter-Agency Resources section of the UBW; and US\$66.7 million obligated under the Secretariat section of the UBW.
- With regard to the International Partnership against AIDS in Africa (IPAA), a total of US\$20 million was received, and expenditure is accelerating. With regard to other categories of contributions to the UNAIDS Trust Fund, on 30 April 2001, some US\$15.2 million was available for designated activities either to expand core budget activities or to fund new activities not included in the approved workplan, such as funds received from the World Bank to expand intercountry technical network development, grants for Japan to foster collaboration with UNAIDS, and funds from the European Commission for activities related to epidemiological surveillance. An amount of US\$3.8 million was also accessible for exclusive use in countries, and funds amounting to US\$3.4 million were available for support to Junior Professional Officers. The obligation rates in these three categories were respectively 46%, 65% and 69%.
- In closing, the Executive Director reviewed the funding trends for the first three biennia of UNAIDS, and pointed out that it appears that the trend is going in a realistic direction in order to fund the budget level required for the next biennium—i.e.US\$190 million. The Executive Director thanked all contributors to the Programme and encouraged governments who have not done so to pledge their support to secure the 2000-2001 UBW.
- The PCB took note of the report, and the Chair encouraged donors and other partners to release funds for the 2000-2001 UBW.

# **Agenda Item 5: Progress reports**

# 5.1 Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly on AIDS

- 54 Dr Peter Piot (Executive Director, UNAIDS) presented a progress report on the United Nations General Assembly Special Session on HIV/AIDS (UNGASS). In preparation for UNGASS, informal consultations of the General Assembly were held from 26 February to 2 March 2001 to discuss the Report of the Secretary-General and the draft Issues Paper. In April-May, there were informal consultations on the first draft of the Declaration of Commitment; and open-ended informal consultations of the Plenary on the revised draft Declaration of Commitment began on 21 May and were extended to 1 June, primarily due to unresolved differences regarding the content and nature of references to vulnerable groups, human rights, and intellectual property issues. Dr Piot reviewed the key components of the Declaration of Commitment, pointing out that they closely match the Leadership Commitments approved by the PCB at its thematic meeting held on 14-15 December 2000 in Rio de Janeiro. A number of regional events have also been held in order to gain input into the preparatory process. These included a meeting of CARICOM, Heads of Government, 14-16 February, Bridgetown; the Organization of American States Summit of the Americas, 21-23 April, Quebec City; the 57<sup>th</sup> Session of the Economic and Social Council for Asia and the Pacific, 19-25 April, Bangkok; the Organization of African Unity Summit of Heads of State on HIV/AIDS, 24-27 April, Abuja; and the 56<sup>th</sup> Session of the Economic Commission for Europe, 7-11 May, Geneva.
- The General Assembly outlined various modalities with regard to the participation of civil society in UNGASS. The number of civil society organizations accredited to UNGASS was over 300. Efforts were made to ensure civil society input into the Declaration of Commitment. A meeting of civil society actors was held on 25-27 April to review the draft Declaration of Commitment; a civil society forum took place on 21-23 May to provide input into the finalization of the Declaration of Commitment; and dialogues between civil society and Member States were held on 21 and 23 May. There have also been very intensive discussions on the electronic forum—'Break the Silence'. In a number of countries, preparations for UNGASS have been the first occasion at which government and civil society actors have come together to discuss HIV/AIDS. UNAIDS pledged to continue encouraging governments to include representatives of civil society in their delegations.
- There will be four Round Tables at UNGASS, each chaired by a country elected from a regional group and each supported by UN-system organization agencies: (1) HIV/AIDS prevention and care, chaired by St Kitts and Nevis and supported by WHO and UNFPA, with UNESCO; (2) HIV/AIDS and human rights, chaired by Poland and supported by UNICEF, with UNIFEM and ILO; (3) the social and economic impact of the epidemic and the strengthening of national capacities to combat HIV/AIDS, chaired by Pakistan and supported by UNDP, with UNDCP and ILO; (4) international funding and cooperation to address the challenges of the HIV/AIDS epidemic, chaired by Tanzania and supported by the World Bank, with UNDP. Participation in the Round Tables is decided by the President of the General Assembly, after consultation with the General Assembly itself.

\_\_\_\_\_

- It is expected that there will be high-level participation at UNGASS. However, such representation is confirmed so far primarily from African countries, the Caribbean, Ireland and Portugal. Dr Piot pointed out that, in order to promote strong, balanced and global commitment, there is need to ensure that wealthy countries are also represented at the highest level, as well as countries where prevalence is not yet high. There are numerous side events planned for UNGASS, with more being announced every day. These include exhibits and panel discussions organized by UN agencies, NGOs, foundations and others. It is expected that thousands of journalists will participate.
- Dr Piot stated that UNGASS is a major achievement and a historic event—an important vehicle by which to increase commitment and accountability. He stressed, however, that it is only one aspect of the response, and its value will ultimately be measured in how well commitments are followed up at country level. Governments and the UN Theme Groups on HIV/AIDS will need to translate the commitments made at UNGASS into action, and indicators for measuring progress will need to be developed.
- The PCB thanked the Executive Director and his staff for their enormous efforts in supporting preparations for UNGASS. The PCB requested that as much information as possible on the meeting be shared in advance, such as the agenda, the schedule and nature of participation in the Round Tables, any limitations on the size of delegations, and draft papers. The PCB noted the responsibility of its members and of the Secretariat to ensure that governments who are not members of the PCB participate and have sufficient information concerning the epidemic and appropriate strategies to combat it. The PCB recalled its earlier recommendation that the Framework for Global Leadership on HIV/AIDS be used as a guide and urged that its revised version be distributed widely. The PCB emphasized that there must be meaningful follow-up to UNGASS and noted the need to formulate a plan to sustain its outcomes.
- While expressing its appreciation for the efforts made to include civil society, some PCB members expressed their concern that there had been under-representation of civil society in the UNGASS process and insufficient interest by governments in their input. There has also been some confusion regarding the accreditation process, for instance to preparatory meetings and accreditation to UNGASS itself. The PCB urged that further efforts be made to identify, at country level, representatives of civil society and provide financial support for their attendance, including representatives of vulnerable groups. Concern was also expressed by some members regarding the immigration policy of the host country, which restricts the entry and stay in the US of people living with HIV/AIDS. Though waivers are being granted, the waiver process requires that people declare their HIV status, and this information remains on immigration files. This situation highlights the need to examine again the wider issue of discrimination in travel against people living with HIV/AIDS, as well as the UN-system-wide policy regarding HIV-related meetings in countries with short-term HIV-related travel restrictions.

# 5.2 Report by the Chair of the Five-Year Evaluation Supervisory Panel (ESP)

- Professor Euclides Castilho (Chair, Evaluation Supervisory Panel) presented a report on the progress of the Five-Year Evaluation of UNAIDS. He and Ms Torild Skard (Vice-Chair, Evaluation Supervisory Panel) were available for questions. Dr Castilho thanked the outgoing Chair of the PCB, Minister Soininvaara, for his contribution in successfully launching the Evaluation during his chairing of the PCB and looked forward to working with the new Chair, Dr Thakur. He also expressed his sadness at the news of the death of his ESP colleague, Professor Ramalingaswami from India. The Chair called for a moment of silence to be held in memory of Professor Ramalingaswami.
- Since his last progress report, the major achievement has been the selection of the Evaluation Team by international competitive tender. The United Nations Office for Project Services (UNOPS) assisted in this process. A request for expression of interest was sent out to some 1000 contacts worldwide in early February. Fourteen groups responded. Nine bids were made, representing 21 firms from ten countries on three continents. An assessment panel, chaired by UNOPS, assessed the bids against some 30 criteria drawn from the Request for Proposals and Mandate documents. Both the ESP and UNOPS endorsed the selection process as conforming to UN standards of competitive bidding, and both unanimously confirmed the recommended winning bid. The contract has been awarded to a consortium led by Information, Training and Development (ITAD) from the UK, with KIT Health from the Netherlands, and the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, also from the UK. The Evaluation Team started its work immediately upon signing the contract on 15 May, with consultations with key stakeholders in Geneva, including those present at the PCB. They will continue preparations for the draft Inception Report, which will be distributed to stakeholders on 29 June 2001. There will be opportunities to comment on this Report at a stakeholder workshop on 13 July in Geneva and through written comments due by 31 July 2001. Bulletins from the ESP Chair and other information on the Evaluation are posted on the UNAIDS website. The ESP and the Evaluation Team will meet on 14 July 2001 following the workshop to assess comments from stakeholders, and again at the end of August to finalize the Inception Report, which will be published on the website in early September 2001.
- The ESP proposed to extend the timeframe of the evaluation for a few months in order to fully meet the terms of reference of the Mandate, including meaningful stakeholder consultation. The ESP will meet in late December to review progress with the Evaluation Team. A draft final Report will be available in May 2002 for consultation with stakeholders. Finalization of the Evaluation Report is scheduled for October 2002. The Report will be presented to the PCB Chair, in time for PCB consideration at its December 2002 meeting. It is envisaged that the report will provide opportunities for lesson-learning and consensus-building on the way forward, resulting in a stronger global response to HIV/AIDS, as intended in the ECOSOC mandate.
- The PCB noted the report and oral statement of the Chair of the ESP and commended the efforts involved in the selection of the Evaluation Team. It looked

forward to continuing opportunities to provide input into the process. It stressed the importance of including those working at country level in the process, and noted that comments on methodology—including the countries chosen, criteria for selection, etc.—should be discussed during the consultations on the draft Inception Report.

The PCB accepted the proposed extension of the evaluation period. It looked forward to the presentation of a progress report on the evaluation at the next regular session of the PCB, with the final report to be submitted to the PCB Chair in October 2002, for discussion at the thematic PCB meeting to be held in late 2002.

# **Agenda Item 6: Next PCB meeting**

Dr Olavi Elo (Acting Director, Country and Regional Support Department, UNAIDS) proposed, on behalf of the Secretariat, that the next PCB meeting take place from 29 to 31 May 2002 in Geneva. The PCB accepted the date and venue.

# **Agenda Item 7: Other business**

- Dr Peter Piot (Executive Director, UNAIDS) made a statement on resources and the proposed Global Fund for HIV/AIDS and Health. He began by emphasizing that there have been insufficient resources to fuel a powerful response to the epidemic, and there is an absolute need for more resources if there is to be meaningful scaling-up. At present, some US\$1.8 billion is spent on AIDS each year in low- and middle-income countries, with approximately US\$1 billion spent on prevention and US\$0.8 billion spent on care. Yet UNAIDS and others calculate that a total of US\$7–10 billion per year is needed within four to five years in low- and middle-income countries. This is based on effective costed interventions, including prevention, care, antiretroviral therapy at significantly reduced prices, and support to orphans. The capacity to absorb a significant increase in funds exists in middle-income countries, as well as in countries where huge investments in national strategies have been made and where community-based organizations are starved of resources. The additional resources can come from many sources: national governments, increased donor support, debt relief, re-allocation of expenditures, use of mechanisms such as a revolving fund, and through a global fund.
- The idea of a global fund has been discussed since the Okinawa Summit of the G8 in July 2000 and was decisively raised by the UN Secretary-General in his call for action at the Abuja Summit. The UNAIDS Secretariat and Cosponsors have developed a joint position in favour of a single fund with a specific window for AIDS, and separate windows for malaria and TB. It is envisioned that the Fund, which will be an international fund (as opposed to a UN fund), will be open to governments and private donors and would involve an equal partnership among developing countries, donors, the multilateral system, civil society, the private sector and foundations. The principles that have so far guided the thinking on the Fund are additionality; support to leadership at the national level; transparency; accountability; support to ongoing national development processes; the participation of voluntary and private sectors; strengthening development assistance; streamlined management without new or elaborate planning processes; transparent and consistent criteria for selection; coherence with international agreements, including TRIPS; and use of existing mechanisms and structures. Mechanisms to receive

and disburse funds should maximize speed, transparency and participation. The funds should be used exclusively to support countries and community activities.

- Consultations on the Fund have occurred among the governing boards of some of the UN agencies and at the UNGASS informal consultations. But much has yet to be determined about the Fund, such as governance, composition and location of a secretariat, and procedures by which countries apply for and/or receive funds. A further consultation on the Fund is planned on 3–4 June 2001. This consultation will involve Finance and Health Ministers (or their representatives) from 45 developing and middle-income countries, OECD countries, foundations, bilateral and multilateral organizations and civil society. PCB membership is a criterion for participation. The Executive Director called upon PCB members to assist in the creation of the Fund and thereby lay the foundation for a response that will change the course of the epidemic. Lest momentum be lost, he urged that there be rapid movement from political processes to commitment to implementation.
- The PCB confirmed the timeliness and need for additional resources, and welcomed the progress made so far to establish a Global Fund. It noted the need to back the formation of such a Fund with strong political will. It confirmed the broad principles set out by the Executive Director. It further stressed that the Fund should be fully transparent; should produce funds additional to those already provided; should include members of civil society and people living with HIV/AIDS on its governing board, and an important role for UNAIDS in its governance; should involve simple, fast mechanisms for distributing money; should involve equitable regional distribution as well as equitable distribution among countries most affected and those most vulnerable; should cover prevention and care needs in an equitable and effective manner; and should disburse funds to existing programmes and projects, rather than require the creation of new ones.
- The Board noted a number of outstanding unresolved issues, such as the nature of the organizational programmes that will deal with TB and malaria, the date when the Fund will become operational, and the use of the Fund for the purchase of antiretrovirals. With regard to antiretrovirals, one delegate suggested that UNAIDS should advocate that the Fund finance global and regional bulk purchases from multiple suppliers, that high-quality medicines and other commodities be purchased at best world prices through competitive bidding that is open to generic and branded drug manufacturers in a manner consistent with safeguards provided in international trade agreements, and that the Fund should make use of existing drug delivery channels, including UNICEF, WHO, PAHO, as well as mission hospitals, workplace programmes and appropriate NGOs.
- At the request of one PCB member and by way of information, the Executive Director, UNAIDS, presented a brief report on the follow-up to the UNAIDS Financing Study (see conference room paper UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01/INF.DOC.1). The Executive Director said that UNAIDS had found the study useful in highlighting some important issues relating to financing the programme, and to resource mobilization in general. He thanked the five donor countries that provided funding for the study—Canada, Denmark, Norway, Sweden, and Switzerland. These countries, plus Finland, also acted as a Donor

Reference Group to help guide the study. Though the study, which was initiated some two years ago, has partly been overtaken by events, it found that: (1) donors should respond to the UBW with full funding in line with their request to develop a unified budget; (2) donor preoccupations with the value-added of UNAIDS at country level is potentially an inhibiting factor for increased funding; (3) there is a need for more regular interface with donors to explore funding issues, which has started through the Friends of UNAIDS group; and (4) UNAIDS will continue to rely primarily on donor funds for its budget, while exploring more thoroughly the possibility of foundation funding.

- In response to the Study, UNAIDS has decided on a comprehensive budget approach through joint resource mobilization, including all global and regional activities of the Secretariat and Cosponsors; it has initiated a joint resource mobilization strategy with the Cosponsors. To mobilize more resources for the country level, UNAIDS is also working more with the corporate sector, including foundations and companies, such as the UN Foundation, the Gates Foundation, Coca-Cola, UNILEVER, and the Global Business Council on AIDS. UNAIDS is providing regular updates on the status of the Trust Fund and the funding of the UBW, and welcomes the assistance of former and new donors.
- By way of information, Dr Julia Cleves (Chief, Policy Coordination, UNAIDS) presented a report on the Third Meeting of the Contact Group on Accelerating Access to HIV/AIDS-related Care, 29 May 2001, Geneva. In the first session of the meeting, reports were presented on national and regional initiatives. These reports demonstrated that considerable progress has been made at country level in the 12 months of accelerating access. In the second session, participants were updated on progress made at the international level in presentations by WHO, the UNAIDS Secretariat, NGOs and the research and development-based pharmaceutical industry. In the third session, WHO presented a technical update on voluntary counselling and testing.
- The final session outlined a number of key issues for further consideration and action. These were: (1) the need for a balanced package of care; (2) the urgent need for strengthened health systems; (3) the usefulness of regional and subregional collaboration; (4) the need for greater transparency and information sharing; (5) the importance of integrating care and prevention more effectively; (6) the obligation to remain vigilant about the risks and realities of drug resistance; (7) the need for greatly increased resources; (8) the need to continue to achieve price reductions; and (9) the need for continuing technical assistance from UN agencies. The meeting concluded that, after one year, the process of accelerating access has taken off, and the focus of attention for the Contact Group can now shift from matters of principle to practical action and implementation. The full report is available on the UNAIDS website. It was announced that the NGO report would be distributed shortly.
- By way of general discussion, the PCB expressed its concern over the proliferation of summits, meetings and conferences that are taxing the time and resources not only of the Secretariat and the Cosponsors, but of those working in the various countries. One delegate proposed that the Chair of the PCB might consider forming a

small, 'virtual' group charged with producing recommendations designed to maximize communications between UNAIDS and the PCB. It was also proposed that information technology be explored as an alternative to actual PCB meetings.

# Agenda Item 8: Adoption of decisions, recommendations and conclusions

The decisions, recommendations and conclusions of the 11<sup>th</sup> meeting of the PCB were prepared by a drafting group established at the start of the meeting. These were discussed and adopted prior to the closure of the meeting on 1 June 2001. They are set out in Annex 2. The Chair of the Drafting Group, Mr Prasado Rao (Additional Secretary and Project Director, National AIDS Control Organization, India) and those who participated in the drafting group were thanked for their excellent work.

# Annex 1

# **AGENDA**

		Reference documents	
Opening			
	Opening of the meeting and adoption of provisional agenda Election of officers	(UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.1)	
1.2	Consideration of the reports of the ninth and tenth meetings	(UNAIDS/PCB/(9)/00.8)	
1.4	UNAIDS/PCB(10)/00.6 Report of the Executive Director Report by the Chairperson of the Committee of Cosponsoring Organizations Report by the NGO representative	(UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.2)	
2.	UN System Strategic Plan on HIV/AIDS 2001-2005	(UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.3)	
3.	UNAIDS Unified Budget & Workplan 2002-2003	(UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.4)	
4.	Financial and budgetary update:		
	<ul><li>4.1 Unaudited Interim Financial Management Information on the 2000-2001 biennium (as of 31 March)</li><li>4.2 Update on income and financial obligations as of 15 May 2001</li></ul>	(UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.5) (UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.6)	

- 5. Progress reports:
  - 5.1 Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly on HIV/AIDS
  - 5.2 Report by the Chairman of the Five-year Evaluation Supervisory Panel
- 6. Next PCB meeting
- 7. Other business
- 8. Adoption of decisions, recommendations and conclusions

## Annex 2

# DECISIONS, RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUSIONS

Agenda item 1: Opening

1. The PCB endorsed the proposal to discuss the financing study under item 3 and the global fund under item 7.

Agenda item 1.2: Election of officers

2. India was elected as Chair, Portugal as Vice-Chair and Zambia as Rapporteur of the meeting.

Agenda item 1.3: Consideration of the reports of the ninth and tenth meetings

3. The PCB adopted the reports of the ninth and the tenth (third ad hoc) meetings.

Agenda item 1.4: Report of the Executive Director

- 4. The PCB:
  - noted with appreciation the Report of the Executive Director;
  - recommended that the challenges identified in the report be regarded as a
    foundation for an intensified, more effective and coordinated response by
    UNAIDS over the next biennium, that will have a greater impact on the
    epidemic.

#### 5. Scaling up

#### The PCB:

- stressed the importance of facilitating the shift from pilot or small-scale
  interventions to programmes that cover much larger numbers of people in
  all areas set out in the Executive Director's report, including strengthening
  of health systems and activities in the area of orphans, voluntary
  counselling and testing, prevention of HIV in mothers and its transmission
  to children, protection of mothers' health, other prevention activities and
  access to care:
- recommended that HIV/AIDS be further integrated into mainstream development mechanisms, such as national development strategies, the UN Development Assistance Frameworks (UNDAF), Common Country Assessments (CCA), Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers (PRSP) and processes for Highly Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC).

# **6.** Synergy between prevention and care

#### The PCB:

- emphasized that prevention and care are complementary pillars of the expanded response to AIDS, and that care and support are inextricably linked to effective prevention;
- emphasized that prevention remains a mainstay of the expanded response to the epidemic, with particular attention to interventions targeted at vulnerable populations and specifically tailored to regional and local realities in all regions, with Africa remaining a priority as the hardest-hit region;
- stressed the importance of investing in youth, by providing information and health services, including the need to integrate preventive measures and effective teaching methods into all formal and non-formal education programmes to reach all youth;
- acknowledged the need for continuing efforts to promote comprehensive care
  and support, to fight against stigma, and to ensure that access to care and
  support includes voluntary counselling and testing, access to affordable
  medicines including antiretroviral drugs, and psychological, social, and food
  as well as nutritional support; also recognizes the role of faith-based groups in
  the areas of care and support.

# 7. Impact alleviation

# The PCB:

requested that strong action to alleviate the economic and social impact of
the epidemic be considered a priority in the following two years, with
urgent attention to the material and social needs of women, young people,
including orphaned children, and others affected by HIV/AIDS.

# 8. UN system coordination

## The PCB:

 agreed that Cosponsor coordination and engagement at country level should be further strengthened through the operation of expanded UN Theme Groups on HIV/AIDS supported by the UN Resident Coordinator system and the development and implementation of integrated UN workplans in support of national strategic plans and implementation efforts. 9. Resources

The PCB:

- supported the intensified resource mobilization efforts at the global level, with a particular focus on a new global fund for AIDS and health;
- encouraged national efforts involving increased domestic commitment and the mainstreaming of HIV/AIDS into development processes.

Agenda item 1.5: Report by the Chairperson of the Committee of the Cosponsoring Organizations

- 10. The PCB took note of the report of the Chairperson of the Committee of Cosponsoring Organizations (UNICEF), as well as statements made by the Cosponsors WHO, UNDCP, UNDP, UNFPA and UNESCO.
- 11. The PCB recognized the contributions of the Cosponsors in scaling up the response through actions at national to global levels and encouraged a more complete reporting of the work and results of the Cosponsors at the country level.
- 12. The PCB encouraged the governing bodies of Cosponsoring Organizations to confirm the policy commitments outlined within the UN System Strategic Plan and establish the capacities and resources to reflect these commitments.

Agenda item 1.6: Report by the NGO Representative

- 13. The PCB took note of the report by the NGO Representative, including concerns expressed about the need for more effective channelling of funds to communities in need.
- 14. The PCB also took note of the NGO delegates' support for the need, identified by the Executive Director in his report, to provide specific and targeted support to the different regions, each with different transmission dynamics of its own.

Agenda item 2: UN System Strategic Plan on HIV/AIDS 2001-2005

- 15. The PCB commended the Cosponsors, other UN system organizations and the UNAIDS Secretariat on the development of the UN System Strategic Plan on HIV/AIDS 2001-2005 (UNSSP).
- 16. The PCB endorsed the overall content and strategic direction of the UNSSP and encouraged its urgent implementation.
- 17. The PCB requested that the UNAIDS Cosponsors, other participating UN system organizations and partners, and the Secretariat continue strengthening and updating the UNSSP, and provided the following guidance:

- ensure greater relevance and responsiveness of the global and regional efforts outlined within the UNSSP to country-specific needs and plans;
- further clarify the implementing roles, responsibilities and resource commitments of the UN system in general, and of the organizations participating in the UNSSP, with respect to achieving the UNGASS goals and targets, once established;
- strengthen the ongoing performance monitoring efforts to guide implementation and further refinement, including prioritization of actions within the UNSSP.
- 18. The PCB endorsed the overall approach of the UNSSP to performance monitoring and evaluation and further requested:
  - a detailed description of a monitoring and evaluation (M&E) system that is based on a limited number of qualitative and quantitative indicators that would serve as markers to demonstrate and document how the UN system adds value at the country and global levels;
  - the preparation of a mid-term performance report to be prepared by the Cosponsor Evaluation Working Group for review by the Interagency Advisory Group on AIDS (IAAG) prior to submission to the PCB in 2004.
- 19. The PCB recommended that further efforts be undertaken to strengthen system-wide accountability for the achievement of UN system strategic objectives, including through more explicit linkage of individual organization and Secretariat outputs to those objectives.
- 20. The PCB urged the UNAIDS Cosponsors and other UN system partners to mainstream HIV/AIDS in their global-, regional- and national-level plans and programmes, and to direct their country offices to support the relevant national programmes in achieving this objective.
- 21. Noting ECOSOC Resolution 1999/36, the PCB urged Cosponsors and other UN system agencies to submit their institutional strategies and plans on HIV/AIDS to their governing bodies.

Agenda item 3: UNAIDS Unified Budget and Workplan for 2002-2003

22. The PCB commended the Cosponsors and the Secretariat on the development of a second UNAIDS unified budget and workplan and its close link with the UN System Strategic Plan. The PCB endorsed its principles, structure and overall level, and approved:

- the overall level of the core component of the UNAIDS unified budget and workplan for 2002-2003 of US\$190 million, as set out in Approval Table 1 of document UNAIDS/PCB(11)/01.4;
- the distribution of the core component of the unified budget and workplan for 2002-2003 by area of work as set out in Approval Table 2;
- the global and regional distribution of the core component of the unified budget and workplan for 2002-2003 by UNAIDS Cosponsor and Secretariat as set out in revised Approval Table 3a;
- the overall level and distribution of the supplemental component of the unified budget and workplan for 2002-2003 as set out in Approval Table 4.
- 23. Consistent with previous decisions (UNAIDS/PCB(6)/98.12/paragraph 19), the PCB authorized the Executive Director to increase or decrease resources up to a maximum of 25% of the amount budgeted for each area of work in Approval Table 2, as part of periodic reprogramming exercises. Transfers exceeding 25% should only take place following consultation with the CCO, the PCB Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson.
- 24. The PCB also authorized the Secretariat to transfer resources in advance of the new biennium, as available, to Cosponsors on finalization of workplans to enable early and urgent implementation of the 2002-2003 unified budget and workplan activities.
- 25. The PCB encouraged further efforts at clarifying the roles and comparative advantages of the different Cosponsors and the Secretariat.
- 26. The PCB encouraged the Cosponsors and Secretariat to further review, harmonize and refine budget outputs, particularly at thematic and subregional level. The PCB also encouraged the Cosponsors and Secretariat to continue refining and sharpening indicators, including qualitative indicators, where appropriate, and establishing baselines.
- 27. The PCB noted the regular budget/general resource contributions of the Cosponsors to the UBW, and encouraged them to increase these levels. The PCB also encouraged the Cosponsors to continue improving financial reporting on HIV/AIDS-related activities financed from their regular budgets/general resources, including estimates of country-level expenditures. The PCB also encouraged the Secretariat to continue working with the Cosponsors and other partners on improving methodologies for estimating HIV/AIDS-related expenditures and on mapping the UN system country-level resources.
- 28. The PCB urged the Secretariat and the Cosponsors to coordinate their fundraising efforts for the unified budget and workplan, to dialogue with donors in these efforts, including on the recommendations of the financing study, and to report to the PCB on progress in this respect. The Secretariat shall have the primary responsibility for raising the core component of the UBW; the Cosponsors will have the primary responsibility for

raising the supplemental component. Shortfalls within the core budget should be accommodated through reductions in the activities of the Cosponsors, and the Secretariat agreed to through the CCO mechanism.

- 29. The PCB decided that the core component of the unified budget and workplan be funded as a priority and thereafter funds should be mobilized for additional activities included in the supplemental component of the unified budget and workplan.
- 30. The PCB encouraged governments and other partners to:
  - indicate, at their earliest convenience, the likely level of their 2002-2003 contribution to the UNAIDS unified budget and workplan, to provide written notification of forthcoming contributions at the earliest opportunity, and to make every effort to transfer funds as early as possible in the biennium;
  - ensure that contributions are sufficient to meet the approved core budget of US\$190 million, and to review possibilities for two-year pledges corresponding to the biennial budget cycle of UNAIDS.

Agenda item 4: Financial and Budgetary Update

31. The PCB took note of the interim financial information for the 2000-2001 biennium and encouraged donor governments and other partners, who have not yet done so, to release their 2001 contributions towards the Unified Budget and Workplan for 2000-2001.

Agenda item 5.1: Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly on HIV/AIDS

- 32. The PCB noted with appreciation the work of the UNAIDS Secretariat and the Cosponsors in supporting the UNGASS processes.
- 33. The PCB recalled its previous recommendation that the Global Strategy Framework on HIV/AIDS be used to guide the preparatory process of the Special Session and calls on PCB members to actively advocate for its principles and leadership commitments. The PCB further called on the Secretariat to widely distribute the decisions and recommendations of the PCB, and encourage participation of non-PCB members as observers in its meetings to ensure better coordination between the PCB and the UNGASS process.
- 34. The PCB encouraged member states of the UN to work closely with civil society in their respective countries in their preparations for the UNGASS, and reiterated its recommendation that governments consider the request of the NGO representative to include representatives of the NGO community and of persons living with HIV/AIDS on their delegations to the Special Session and to provide support for this participation.

Agenda item 5.2: Report by the Chairman of the Five-Year Evaluation Supervisory panel

- 35. The PCB noted the report and oral statement of the Chair of the Evaluation Supervisory Panel, especially regarding the selection of the Evaluation Team.
- 36. The PCB agreed to the proposed extension of the original timeframe for the completion of the Evaluation. This will entail the presentation of a progress report on the Evaluation at the next regular session of the PCB. The final report will be submitted to the Chair of the PCB in October 2002, for discussion at the thematic PCB meeting to be held in late 2002.
- 37. The PCB encouraged the broad participation of stakeholders in the discussion of the inception report of the evaluation team.

Agenda item 6: Next PCB meeting

38. The PCB recommended that its next meeting take place in Geneva from 29 to 31 May 2002.

Agenda item 7: Other business

The global fund for HIV/AIDS and health

- 39. The PCB welcomed the creation of a global fund for AIDS and health and took note of the following broad principles expressed during the discussion:
  - the fund should be established with new, additional resources;
  - the fund should have broad and fully representative governance, including developing countries, and a central role for UNAIDS;
  - the fund should support national-level priorities and development processes;
  - the fund should promote voluntary and private sector participation, and full involvement of civil society, including groups of people living with HIV/AIDS;
  - transparency, accountability and efficiency should be guiding principles in the establishment and administration of the fund.

.

## Annex 3

# List of participants/Liste des participants

As of 5 June 2001

## I. MEMBERS / MEMBRES

#### **Member States / Etats Membres**

#### Bahama – Bahamas

**Dr Perry Gomez** 

Director Fax: +1 242 322 7788

**National AIDS Programme** 

**Ministry of Health and Environment** 

P. O. Box 1784

Nassau

# Brazil - Brésil

Miss R. Munhoz Tel: +55 61 225 7559

**Head of the Prevention Unit** 

**National STD and AIDS Programme** 

Ministry of Health of Brazil

Esplanada dos Ministérios

Bloco 'G' 5° andar

70058-900 Brasilia/DF, Brazil

Mr Olyntho Vieira

**First Secretary** 

**Permanent Mission of Brazil to the** 

**United Nations Office in Geneva** 

**Ancienne Route 17b, 1218 Grand Saconnex** 

Dr Arthur O. Kalichman

Tel: +55 11 285 4329

Director

Fax: +55 11 287 5121

Centro de Referência e Tratamento da E-mail: dstaids@seade.gov.br

AIDS em São Paulo

State of Sao Paul, Rua Antonio Cesar

Sao Paulo

Brazil

# China - Chine

 Dr Ren Minghui
 Tel: +8610 6879 2276

 Deputy Director-General
 Fax: +8610 6879 2279

E-mail: pllo@chsi.moh.gov.cn

**Department of International Cooperation** 

Ministry of Health

1 Nanlu

Xizhimenwai, Xicheng District

**Beijing 100044** 

 Dr Shen Jie
 Tel: +8610 6879 2363

 Department of Disease Control
 Fax: +8610 6879 2279

**Ministry of Health** 

1 Nanlu

Xizhimenwai, Xicheng District

**Beijing 100044** 

Dr Feng Yong Tel: +8610 6879 2276
Department of International Cooperation Fax: +8610 6879 2279

**Ministry of Health** 

1 Nanlu

Xizhimenwai, Xicheng District

**Beijing 100044** 

# France

Madame France Auer Premier Secrétaire Mission Permanente de la France auprès de l'Office des Nations Unies à Genève 36, Route de Pregny 1292 Chambésy

M. Jean-Christophe Tallard-Fleury Conseiller des Affaires Etrangères Sous -Direction des Affaires Economiques Ministère des Affaires Etrangères

Madame Catherine Bilger Direction des Affaires Européennes et Internationales Ministère de l'Emploi et de la Solidarité

#### Gabon

Dr Gabriel Malonga-Mouelet

Directeur du Programme National de Lutte contre

le SIDA et les MST

Tel: +241 764620

Fax: +241 748717

B.P. 20441 Libreville

Madame Angone Abena Tel: +41 22 731 6869 Conseiller à la Mission Permanente Fax: +41 22 731 6847

de la République Gabonaise auprès

de l'Office des Nations Unies

47, avenue Blanc Boîte postale 12 CH-1211 Genève 7

# Greece - Grèce

Mr Marios Lazanas

Department of International Relations

Ministry of Health and Welfare

Tel: +30 1 641 4499

Fax: +30 1 641 4696

17, Aristotelous str. GR-191 87 Athens

# India – Inde

H.E. Dr C.P. Thakur

Minister of Health & Family Welfare

Government of India

Tel: +91 11 301 4252/7706

Fax: +91 11 301 7706

344 'A', Nirman Bhavan New Delhi 110011

Mr J.V.R. Prasada Rao
Additional Secretary and Project Director
National AIDS Control Organization
Ministry of Health & Family Welfare

Tel: +91 11 301 4252/7706
Fax: +91 11 301 7706
E-mail: nacodel@vsnl.com

Government of India 344 'A', Nirman Bhavan New Delhi 110011

Ms Homai Saha Minister (E) Permanent Mission of India to the United Nations Office in Geneva 9, Rue du Valais 1202 Genève

Mr Kumar Tuhin
Tel: 731 8539 (direct)/906 8686
First Secretary
Fax: 906 8696
Permanent Mission of India to the United
Nations Office in Geneva
9. Rue du Valais

Dr P.L. Joshi Ministry of Health & Family Welfare Government of India 344 'A', Nirman Bhavan New Delhi 110011

1202 Genève

Tel: +39 06 3235995/36916237

Fax: +41 22 734 67 02/733 07 83

Fax: +39 06 3240585

E-mail: aloi@esteri.it

Tel: +41 22 918 08 10

Tel: +41 22 717 31 07

Fax: +41 22 788 38 11

E-mail: akito.yokomaku@mofa.go.jp

Mr Sanjeev Ranjan PS to H.E. Dr C.P. Thakur Minister of Health & Family Welfare Government of India 344 'A', Nirman Bhavan New Delhi 110011

# Italy – Italie

Mr Antonio Aloi Health Exper Ministry of Foreign Affairs Italy Development Cooperation D.G.C.S. VTC Via Contarini 25 Rome

Ms Natalia Quintavalle
Permanent Mission of Italy to the Office
Of the United Nations of Geneva
10, Chemin de l'Impératrice
1292 Chambésy-Pregny

# Japan – Japon

Dr Masami Sakoi Deputy Director International Affairs Division Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare 1-2-2 Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku 100-8045 Tokyo

Mr Osamu Tasaka Director International Affairs Planning Division Minister's Secretariat Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare Tokyo

Dr Takeshi Enami Technical Officer Medical Economics Division Health Insurance Bureau Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare Tokyo

Mr Akito Yokomaku
First Secretary
Permanent Mission of Japan to the
Office of the United Nations at Geneva
Chemin des Fins 3
1211 Genève 19

# <u>Kyrgyzstan – Kirghizistan</u>

Dr Boris Shapiro Tel: +996 312 22 72 90/22 15 38
Director General Fax: +996 312 22 72 90/22 15 38
National AIDS Coordinator E-mail: std@imfiko.bishkek.su

National AIDS Centre of the Kyrgyz Republic

UI. Logvinenko 8 720 300 Bishkek

Miss Jamby Djussubalieva Tel: +41 22 707 9220 First Secretary Fax: +41 22 707 92 21

Permanent Mission of Kyrgyzstan to the

United Nations Office 80, rue de la Servette 1202 Genève

Mexico – Mexique

Dr Roberto Tapia Conyer
Vice Minister of Health
Tel: +52 5528 4848/4637
Fax: +52 5528 4220

Ministry of Health

Lieja N°7, 1er. Piso, Col. Juarez

C.P. 06696 Mexico City

Agregada Diplomática Karla Ornelas Tel: +41 22 733 8850
Permanent Mission of Mexico to the Office E-mail: maria-de-lourdes.sosa@ties.itu.int

of the United Nations at Geneva

Avenue du Budé 10A

1202 Genève

Norway - Norvège

Ms Marianne Loe Tel: 4722 24 39 85

Adviser Fax: 47 22 24 95 80 Ministry of Foreign Affairs E-mail: marianne.loe@ud.de p.telemax.no

Ministry of Foreign Affairs E-mail: 1 P.O. Box 8114 Dep.

N-0032 Oslo

Mr Ottar T. Christiansen Tel: +41 22 918 04 00 Counsellor Fax: +41 22 918 94 10

**Permanent Mission of Norway to the United** 

Nations Office at Geneva 35 bis. Avenue de Budé Case postale 274 1211 Genève 19

**Philippines** 

Dr Antonio S. Lopez
Tel: +632 743 830
Under Secretary of Health
Fax: +632 711 6061

Department of Health E-mail: susy@doh.gov.ph

San Lazaro Compound Rizal Avenue, Sta Cruz

Manila

Ms M. Estrella Callangan Rueca Tel: +41 22 716 1930/33

**Second Secretary** 

Permanent Mission of the Philippines to the

**United Nations Office at Geneva** 

47, avenue Blanc 1201 Genève

# **Portugal**

S.E. M. Alvaro de Mendonça E. Moura

Tel: +41 22 918 02 00

Ambassadeur

Fax: +41 22 981 02 28

Représentant Permanent

Mission permanente de Portugal auprès de l'Office des Nations Unies à Genève

33, rue Antoine Carteret

1202 Genève

Monsieur le Professeur Fernando Aires Alves Nunes Ventura

Coordinateur Fax: +351 21 7210365

**National AIDS Committee** 

Ministry of Health Palácio Bensaúde Estrada Da Luz, 153 1600-153 Lisboa

Monsieur Paulo Bárcia Tel: +41 22 918 02 00 Conseiller Fax: +41 22 981 02 28

Mission permanente de Portugal auprès de l'Office des Nations Unies à Genève

33, rue Antoine Carteret

1202 Genève

Madame Helena Morais Vaz

Tel: +351 21 7220823

Technicienne
Fax: +351 21721 0365

International Relations Department
E-mail: hmvaz@cnlcs.min-saude.pt

National AIDS Committee Palácio Bensaúde

Palácio Bensaúde Estrada Da Luz, 153 1600-153 Lisboa

## Romania - Roumanie

Dr Adrian Streinu-Cercel Tel: +401 210 14 97/210 23 63

**Director of the 'Institute for Infectious** 

Diseases - Matei Bals'

Dr Grozovici street, no. 1, sector 2

Bucharest

### Russian Federation - Fédération de Russie

Dr Alexander T. Goliusov

Chief

Tel: +7095 973 1393

Fax: +7095 973 1549

AIDS Prevention Unit E-mail: GOLIUSOV@drugreg.ru

**Department of the State Sanitary and** 

**Epidemiological Surveillance** 

Ministry of Health of the Russian Federation

Vadkovski per 18/20 101431 Moscow

Dr N. Fetisov Tel: +41 22 733 18 70 Counsellor Fax: +41 22 784 40 44

Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations Office 15, Avenue de la Paix 1211 Genève 20

Dr S. Bychkov Attaché Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations Office 15, Avenue de la Paix 1211 Genève 20

#### Senegal – Sénégal

Dr Ibra NDoye
Tel: + 221 822 90 45
Directeur du Programme du SIDA
Fax: +221 822 15 07
Institut d'Hygiène
E-mail: ibndoye@telecomplus.sn

BP 3435 Dakar

#### Sweden – Suède

Mr Jan-Olov Agrell

Department for Democracy and Social

Tel: +468 6985000

E-mail: jan-olov.agrell@sida.se

**Development** 

**Swedish International Development Cooperation** 

Agency (Sida) Stockholm

Mr Anders Nordström Tel: +468 6985000 Head Fax: +468 6985647 Health Division/Department for Democracy E-mail: anders.nordstrom@sida.se

and Social Development

**Swedish International Development Cooperation** 

Agency (Sida) Stockholm

Mr Niklas Kebbon Tel: +41 22 908 0820 Counsellor Fax: +41 22 908 08 10 Permanent Mission of Sweden to E-mail: niklas.kebbon@foreign.ministry.se

the Nations Office at Geneva

82 rue de Lausanne

1202 Genève

Mr Tomas LundströmTel: + 468 6985000Programme OfficerFax: +468 6985647Health Division/Department for DemocracyE-mail: tomas.lundstrom@sida.se

and Social Development

**Swedish International Development** 

**Cooperation Agency (Sida)** 

Stockholm

### Tunisia – Tunisie

 Dr Kamel Hili
 Tel: +00216 178 8314

 Sous -Directeur
 Fax: +00216 178 9679

Direction des Soins de Santé de Base

Ministère de la Santé 31, Rue Khartoum

Tunis

# <u>United Republic of Tanzania – République - Unie de Tanzanie</u>

Ms Mariam J. Mwaffisi
Permanent Secretary
Fax: +255 22 211 3077
Fax: +255 22 239951
E-mail: nacp@raha.com

P.O. Box 9083 Dar-es-Salaam

Dr Rowland.O. Swai

Tel: +255 22 211 8581/2

Programme Manager

Fax: +255 22 2138 282 National AIDS Control Programme

E-mail: nacp@raha.com

Ministry of Health

P.O. Box 11857, Luthuli Road

Dar-es-Salaam

Major General Herman Lupogo Tel: +255 22 211 7253 Executive Chairman E-mail: hlupogo@yahoo.com

Tanzania Commission for AIDS Ministry of Health P.O. Box 3021 Dar-es-Salaam

#### United States of America - Etats-Unis d'Amérique

Dr Duff Gillespie

Deputy Assistant Administrator and Director
Center for Population, Health and Nutrition
3.06-041U, 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, RRB
US Agency for International Development
1300 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washington, DC 20523-3700

Dr Eugene McCray
Tel: 404 639 8016
Director, Global AIDS
Fax: 404 639 4257
Activity National Center for HIV/STD/TB
Prevention Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention

Tel: 404 639 8016
Fax: 404 639 8016
Fax: 404 639 8016
Fax: 404 639 8016

1600 Clifton Road, NE (Mailstop E07) Atlanta, GA 30306

Mr Warren Buckingham

Senior Technical Adviser – HIV/AIDS

Africa Bureau

1325 G Street NW Suite 400

Washington DC 20005

Tel: 202 219 0468

Fax: 202 219 0507

E-mail: wbuckingham@afr.sd.org

Ms Linda Vogel

International Health Attaché
United States Mission to the United Nations
Office in Geneva

Tel: +41 22 749 4111
Fax: +41 22 749 4880
E-mail: linda.vogel@ties.itu.int

Office in Geneva Route de Pregny 11 1292 Chambésy

Mr Gary Newton UNAIDS Coordinator HIV/AIDS Division c/o US Mission Genève

Zambia - Zambie

H.E. Mr B.M. Bowa
Ambassador
Permanent Representative
Permanent Mission of Zambia to the United Nations Office
17-19, Chemin du Champ-d'Anier
1209 Petit-Saconnex
Genève
Tel: +41 22 788 53 30/31
Fax: +41 22 788 53 40

Mr Vincent Musowe Tel: +2601 253026
Director of Planning and Development Fax: +2601 253344/250925

Ministry of Health P.O. Box 30205 Lusaka

Ms A. Kazhingu

Second Secretary

Fax: +41 22 788 53 30/31

Fax: +41 22 788 53 40

Permanent Mission of Zambia

E-mail: annie.Kazhingu@ties.itu.int

17-19, Chemin du Champ-D'Anier

1209 Petit-Saconnex

Genève

 $\underline{\textbf{Cosponsoring Organizations}/\textbf{Organismes coparrainants}}$ 

**United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF)—Fonds** 

des Nations Unies pour l'enfance (FISE)

Mr Mark Stirling
AIDS Task Force Manager
UNICEF House

Tel: +1 212 326 7000
Fax: +1 212 824 6464
E-mail: mstirling@unicef.org

3, United Nations Plaza New York, NY 10017

**United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)**—

Programme des Nations Unies pour le développement (PNUD)

Dr Monica Sharma Tel: +1 212 906 3687 United Nations Development Programme Fax: +1 212 906 5023 Team Leader of Special Initiative on HIV/AIDS

Bureau for Policy Development, UNDP Room DC 1-2092, 1 United Nations Plaza

New York, NY 10017

**United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA)**—

Fonds des Nations Unies pour la population (FNUAP)

Ms Mari Simonen

Director

**Technical Support Division** 

UNFPA

220 East 42<sup>nd</sup> Street

New York, NY 10017

Dr Suman Mehta Tel: +01 212 297 5256
Senior Technical Officer Fax: +01 212 297 4915
Technical Branch E-mail: mehta@unfpa.org

**Technical and Policy Division** 

UNFPA

220 East 42<sup>nd</sup> Street

Mr Akinyele Dairo
Tel: +1 212 297 5259
Technical Officer on HIV/AIDS
Technical Support Division
Tel: +1 212 297 4915
E-mail: dairo@unfpa.org

UNFPA

220 East 42<sup>nd</sup> Street New York, NY 10017

#### United Nations International Drug Control Programme (UNDCP)/

Programme des Nations Unies pour le Contrôle international des Drogues (PNUCID)

Ms Sumru Noyan Tel: +43 1 26060 4266/4190 Chief Fax: +43 1 26060 5931

**External Relations and Fund Raising** 

UNDCP

**Vienna International Centre** 

P.O. Box 500 A-1400 Vienna

Mr Moruf Adelekan Tel: +43 1 26060 4442
Drug Abuse and HIV/AIDS Adviser Fax: +43 1 26060 5928
UNDCP E-mail: adelekan@undcp.org

P.O. Box 500 A-1400 Vienna

## <u>United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization—</u>

Organisation des Nations Unies pour l'éducation, la science et la culture (UNESCO)

Mr Gudmund Hernes
Tel: +33 1 45037710
Director HEP
Fax: +33 1 40 72 83 66
UNESCO International Institute for
E-mail: g.hernes@iiep.unesco.org

Educational Planning 7-9 rue Eugène-Delacroix

**75116 Paris** 

Mrs Ilona Jurgens - Genevois
UNESCO International Institute for
Tel: +33 1 45 03 77 45
Fax: +33 1 40 72 83 66

Educational Planning 7-9 rue Eugène-Delacroix 75116 Paris

World Health Organization (WHO) / Organisation mondiale de la Santé (OMS)

Dr Daniel Tarantola Senior Policy Adviser to the Director-General WHO

Dr Tomris Türmen Executive Director Family and Community Health WHO

Dr Winnie Mpanju-Shumbusho Tel: 791 46 45
Director Fax: 791 48 34

HIV/AIDS and Sexually-transmitted Diseases (HIS)

**WHO** 

Dr Abdel Wahed-El Abbassi Tel: 791 3719 Senior Officer Fax: 791 4889

**Health Coordination with WHO** 

### The World Bank - Banque mondiale

Mr Chris Lovelace

Director

Fax: 202 458 5520

Fax: 202 522 3234

Health, Nutrition & Population

E-mail: jlovelace@worldbank.org

**Human Development Network** 

The World Bank 1818 H Street

Washington, DC 20433

Dr Debrework Zewdie

Lead Population Specialist for the Africa Region
and Head, ACTafrica

Tel: (202) 473 9414

Fax: (202) 522 7396

E-mail:dzewdie@worldbank.org

HIV/AIDS Coordinator

**Human Development Department** 

The World Bank 1818 H Street

Washington, DC 20433

### Représentatives of Nongovernmental Organizations/People Living with HIV/AIDS— Représentants des Organisations non gouvernementales/Personnes vivant avec le VIH/SIDA

### Africa – Afrique

Ms Alice Lamptey

GHANET

Telefax: +233 21 500851

E-mail: tvolamp@ghana.com

P.O. Box LG 760

Legon Accra Ghana

#### Asia & Pacific – Asie et Pacifique

Ms O.C. Lin

5/F Shaukeiwan Jockey Club Clinic

8 Chai Wan Road

Tel: +852 2560 8528 (office)

Fax: +852 2560 4154

E-mail: oclin@asiaonline.net

Shaukeiwan Hong Kong

Tel: 94 1 82 5234

Mr Charles Nigel De Silva 70/s Kadawatha Road Kalubowela Dehiwala Sri Lanka

#### Europe

Mr Pedro Silvério Marques

Abraco

Tel: +351 213 974 298

Fax: +351 213 977 357

Travessa do Noronha, 5–3 Dto

E-mail: abra@mailtelepac.pt

1200 Lisbon Portugal

Guatemala

### Latin America & Caribbean – Amérique latine et Caraïbes

Mr Ruben Mayorga
Organizacion de Apoyo a una Sexualidad
Integral frente al SIDA – OASIS
6 Avenida 1-63 Zona 1 and
Guatemala City 01001,

Tel: +502 220-1332 / 253-3453
Fax +502 232-1021
E-mail oasis@gua.gbm.net
oasisgua@terra.com.gt

### North America – Amérique du Nord

 Mr Jairo Pedraza
 Tel: +1 212 569 6023

 2 Seaman Avenue 3H
 Fax: +1 212 942 8530

 New York, N.Y. 10034
 E-mail: BabaluAye@aol.com

**USA** 

**Dr Diane Riley Tel/Fax: 416 604 1752** 

Director
International Harm Reduction Association
23 Hillsview Avenue
Toronto
Ontario, Canada M6P 1J4

#### II OBSERVERS - OBSERVATEURS

### **Member States – Etats membres**

### <u>Algeria – Algérie</u>

Mr Nor-Eddine Benfreha
Conseiller
Mission permanente de la République
algérienne démocratique et populaire
auprès de l'Office des Nations Unies
Route de Lausanne 308
1293 Bellevue

### Republic of Angola – République d'Angola

Mrs Sofia Pegadoda Silva

Conseiller

Mission permanente de la République
d'Angola auprès de l'Office des

Nations Unies à Genève

Tel: +41 22 732 30 60

Fax: +41 22 732 30 72

Rue de Lausanne 45-47

1201 Genève

#### **Australia – Australia**

Mr Kerry Kutch
Counsellor (Development)
Permanent Mission of Australia to the
Tel: +41 22 799 9100
Fax: +41 22 799 9109
E-mail: kerry.kutch@dfat.gov.au

United Nations Office at Geneva 2, Chemin des Fins (CP 172)

**CH-1211 Genève 19** 

Mr Paul Lehmann Tel: +61 2 6289 7029 Director, HIV/AIDS Fax: +61 2 6289 8098

**Australian Department of Health** 

and Aged Care Canberra ACT 2601

#### **Austria – Autriche**

Dr Jean-Paul Klein
Ministerialrat Dr.
Ministeriur Fuer Soziale Sicherheit
Und Generationen

Tel: +43 71100 4103
Fax: +41 713 9138

Und Generationen Radetzkystrasse 2 A-1030 Wien Belgium – Belgique

Docteur J. Laruelle Médecin, Chargé de Programmes Direction Générale de la Coopération Internationale à Bruxelles

#### Bosnia and Herzegovina – Bosnie -Herzégovine

H.E. Mr Todor Dutina Ambassador, Permane nt Representative Permanent Mission of Bosnia and Herzegovina Rue Lamartine 22 bis 1203 Genève

Mr Adnan Mujagic Minister Counsellor Permanent Mission of Bosnia and Herzegovina Rue Lamartine 22 bis 1203 Genève

 Ms Dragana Andelic
 Tel: +41 22 345 8844

 First Secretary
 Fax: +41 22 345 8889

Permanent Mission of Bosnia and Herzegovina

Rue Lamartine 22 bis

1203 Genève

Ms Sanela Avdic Second Secretary Permanent Mission of Bosnia and Herzegovina Rue Lamartine 22 bis 1203 Genève

#### Canada

**Ms Janine Hutt** 

Senior Programme Manager Tel: +1 819 994 3938
United Nations and Commonwealth Programme
Canadian International Development Agency E-mail: janine\_hutt@acdi-cida.gc.ca

200, Promenade du Portage Hull, Quebec K1A 0G4

Mr Martin Metho t

A/Principal Health and Senior Adviser on
International HIV/AIDS Issues

Tel: +1 819 994 9842
Fax: +1 819 953 334
E-mail: Martin-Methot@ACDI-CIDA.GC.CA

**Canadian International Development** 

Agency

200, Promenade du Portage

Hull (Quebec) Canada

 Miss Anna Kapellas
 Tel: +41 22 919 9204

 Third Secretary
 Fax: +41 22 919 9227

Permanent Mission of Canada to the United

Nations Office 5, Avenue de l'Ariana

1202 Genève

### People's Republic of China – République populaire de Chine

Mr Zhenyi Hou Tel: 879 5638

Counsellor

Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the United Nations Office

Chemin de Surville 11 Case postale 85 1213 Petit-Lancy 2

### Republic of Congo - République du Congo

Dr André Enzanza Tel: +242 81 3075/66 4112 Conseiller à la Santé Fax: +242 81 1433

Ministère de la Santé B.P. 2107 Brazzaville

Madame Delphine Bikouta Tel: +41 22 346 6124

Premier Conseiller à la Mission Fax: +41 22 346 6269
Permanente du Congo E-mail: mission.Congo-brazza@deckpoint.ch

2, Chemin du Thury

1206 Genève

### Côte d'Ivoire

Mr Jérôme Klôh Weya Tel: +41 22 717 02 50 Counsellor Fax: +41 22 717 02 60

Permanent Mission of Côte d'Ivoire to the United Nations Office at Geneva

149H Route de Ferney 1218 Grand Saconnex

#### **Denmark – Danemark**

Ms Lis Garval
Head of Section
Fax: +45 33 92 00 00
Fax: +45 32 54 05 33
Ministry of Foreign Affairs
E-mail: lisgar@um.dk

2 Asiatisk Plads

**DK-1448 Copenhagen** 

Ms Anne Kathrine Gudme
Assistant Attaché
Tel: +41 22 918 0043
Fax: +41 22 918 0066

Permanent Mission of Denmark to the Office of the United Nations at Geneva 56 rue de Moillebeau

Case postale 435 1211 Genève 19

## <u>Dominican Republic – République dominicaine</u>

Ms Magaly Bello de Kemper Tel: +41 22 715 39 10 Counsellor Fax: +41 22 741 05 90

Permanent Mission of the Dominican Republic to the United Nations Office at Geneva

63 rue de Lausanne

1202 Genève

### Finland – Finlande

Dr Tapani Melkas Director Department for Promotion of Welfare and Health **Ministry of Social Affairs and Health** Helsinki

Mr Pekka Holmström Researcher **National Institute of Public Health** Mannerheiminkatu 166 00300 Helsinki Finland

Ms Kristiina Häikiö Counsellor **Permanent Mission of Finland** 1. Rue du Pré -De-La-Bichette Case Postale 198 1211 Geneva 20

Ms Annukka Kokander **Project Assistant Department for United Nations Development Issues Ministry for Foreign Affairs** P.O. Box 176 00161 Helsinki

### Germany - Allemagne

Mr Franz J. Bindert Tel: +41 22 730 1111 **Head of Department of Transmittable Diseases Federal Ministry of Health** 

Bonn

Tel: +41 22 730 1111 Mr Klaus Botzet Fax: +41 22 834 3043 Counsellor

**Permanent Mission of the Federal Republic** of Germany to the United Nations Office at Geneva Chemin du Petit-Saconnex 28C 1209 Genève

Mr Römer **Division for Prevention of HIV/AIDS Federal Ministry of Health** Bonn

Tel: +41 22 919 0450/51/52

Fax: +41 22 734 9161

Tel: +41 22 748 00 32

Fax: +41 22 748 00 02

Dr Kirsch-Woik Division for Health and Education Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation Bonn

Dr Ulrich Vogel Deutsche Gesellschaft für Technische Zusammenarbeit (GTZ) Eschborn

Ms Rut Ley Attaché Permanent Mission of the Federal Republic of Germany to the United Nations Office at Geneva Chemin du Petit-Saconnex 28C 1209 Geneva

#### Ghana

Ms Victoria Tettegah
First Secretary
Permanent Mission of Ghana to the United
Nations Office at Geneva
56, Rue de Moillebeau
1209 Genève

#### Holy See - Saint-Siège

Dr Guido Castelli Gattinara

Mission permanente du Saint-Siège auprès de l'Office
des Nations Unies à Genève
16, chemin du Vengeron
1292 Chambésy

Tel: +41 22 758 9820
Fax: +41 22 758 17 29
E-mail: holy-see@ties.itu.int

Mlle Anne -Marie Colandrea

Mission permanente du Saint-Siège auprès de l'Office des Nations Unies à Genève
Tel: +41 22 758 9820
Fax: +41 22 758 17 29
16, chemin du Vengeron
E-mail: holy-see@ties.itu.int

#### Republic of Korea – République de Corée

Mr Chang Jin Moon Health Counsellor Permanent Mission of the Republic of Korea to the United Nations Office in Geneva 1, Avenue de l'Ariana Case postale 42 1211 Genève 20 Luxembourg

Dr Robert Hemmer Tel: +352 4411 3091 Président du Comité National de Surveillance du SIDA E-mail: hemmer.robert@chl.lu

Chef du Service National des Maladies Infectueuses

**Centre Hospitalier de Luxembourg** 

4 rue Barblé

L-1210 Luxembourg

Madame Christine Omes

Tel: +352 478 2353

Direction de la Coopération au Développement

Fax: +352 222 048

Ministère des Affaires Etrangères

E-mail: christine.omes@mae.etat.lu

6 rue de la Congregation L-1352 Luxembourg

Mali – Mali

S.E. Dr Fatoumata Nafo Traoré
Ministre de la Santé
Tel: +223 230203
Fax: +223 230203

Ministère de la Santé Koulouba, Barnako

Morocco - Maroc

Mr Abdelkader Allouch Tel: +41 22 791 8181 Conseiller Fax: +41 22 791 8180

Mission permanente du Maroc auprès

de l'Office des Nations Unies 18A ch. François-Lehmann

Case postale 244

1218 Grand-Saconnex

Netherlands – Pays -Bas

Mr Jacob Waslander Tel: +41 22 795 15 11
First Secretary Fax: +41 22 795 15 15

Permanent Mission of the Netherlands to the E-mail: netherlands.mission@ties.ilu.int

United Nations Office Chemin des Anémoines 11 Case postale 276

Case postale 276 1219 Châtelaine

Mrs Monique Middelhoff

Ministry of Health

Welfare and Sport

Tel: +31 70 340 7243

Fax: +31 70 340 5079

E-mail: mo.middelhoff@minvws.nl

The Hague

Mr Gerardus van den Akker
Policy Adviser/UNAIDS Desk Officer
Ministry of Foreign Affairs
Tel: +31 70 348 6854
Fax: +31 70 348 6564
E-mail: gerton.vanden.Akker@minbuza.nl

Ministry of Foreign Affairs P.O. Box 20061

NL-2500 The Hague

### Poland – Pologne

H.E. Ambassador Krzysztof Jakubowski Ambassador, Permanent Representative **Permanent Mission of the Republic** of Poland 15. ch. L'Ancienne Route CH-1218 Grand Saconnex

Mr Andrzej Sados Tel: +41 22 710 9798 **Second Secretary** Fax: +41 22 710 9799 **Permanent Mission of the Republic** E-mail: andrzej.Sados@ties.itu.int

of Poland

15, ch. L'Ancienne Route **CH-1218 Grand Saconnex** 

### Romania – Roumanie

Tel: +41 22 752 10 90/752 55 55 Mr Anton Pacuretu **Second Secretary** Fax: +41 22 752 29 76 Permanent Mission of Romania to the

**United Nations Office** Chemin de la Perrière 6 1223 Cologny

### Slovak Republic – République de Slovakie

Mrs Jana Bartosiewiczová Tel: +41 22 7477400 Counsellor Fax: +41 22 7477434

Permanent Mission of the Slovak **Republic to the United Nations Office** in Genève 9. Ancienne Route 1218 Grand Saconnex

#### South Africa – Afrique du Sud

Tel: +41 22 849 54 41 **Dr Desmond Keith Johns Counsellor Health Affairs** Fax: +41 22 849 54 38

Permanent Mission of South Africa to the

**United Nations Office** E-mail: desmond.johns@ties.itu

Rue du Rhône 65 1204 Genève

#### Spain – Espagne

H.E Mr Joaquin Pérez-Villanueva y Tovar Tel: +41 22 731 2230 **Ambassador and Permanent Representative of** Fax: +41 22 731 5370 Spain to the Office of the United Nations at Geneva

53, avenue Blanc 1202 Genève

Ilmo. Sr. D. Francisco Parras Vazque z

Secretario Plan

Secretaria del Plan Nacional sobre el SIDA

Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo

Madrid

Mr José L. Consarnau Tel: +41 22 731 2230

Counsellor

Permanent Mission of Spain to the Office of

the United Nations at Geneva

Avenue Blanc 53 1202 Genève

**Mr Carlos Ruiz** 

**Adviser** 

**Ministerio Asuntos Exteriores** 

#### **Switzerland – Suisse**

Mr Jacques Martin
Senior Adviser
Fax: +41 31 322 34 47
Fax: +41 31 324 13 47
Affaires Multilatérales DDC
E-mail: jacques.martin@deza.admin.ch

Département fédéral des Affaires

étrangères 3003 Bern

Dr Martine Berger Tel: +41 22 749 24 76

Special Adviser, DDC Fax: +41 22 749 24 37 Mission permanente de la Suisse auprès E-mail: martine.berger@deza.admin.ch

Mission permanente de la Suisse auprès de l'Office des Nations Unies à Genève Rue de Varembé 9-11 (5ème étage)

Case postale 107 1211 Genève 20

Mr Jean-Jacques Thorens Tel: +41 31 323 8792

Deputy Head E-mail: Jean-Jacques.Thorens@bag.admin.ch

**AIDS Section** 

**Federal Office of Public Health** 

**3003 Bern** 

### Trinidad and Tobago – Trinité-et-Tobago

Ms Mary-Ann Richards Tel: +41 22 918 03 80 Chargé d'Affaires a.i. Fax: +41 22 734 91 38

Permanent Mission of Trinidad and Tobago to the United Nations

37/39 Rue de Vermont

1202 Genève

Turkey – Turquie

Mr Levent Eler Tel: +41 22 918 50 80 Second Secretary Fax: +41 22 734 08 59 Permanent Mission of Turkey to E-mail: mission.turkey@ties.itu.int

the United Nations

Chemin du Petit Saconnex 28 b

Case postale 271 1211 Genève 19

<u>United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland—</u> Royaume-Uni de Grande-Bretagne et d'Irlande du Nord

Mr Jerry Ash

Head of Section, Health & Population Division Department for International Development 94 Victoria Street London SW1E 5JL

Mr Martin Taylor
Health Strategist, Health & Population Division
Department for International Development

Tel: +44 207 917 0960
Fax: +44 207 917 0174
E-mail: m-taylor@dfid.gov.uk 94

Victoria Street London SW1E 5JL

 Mr Guy Warrington
 Tel: +41 22 918 23 76

 First Secretary
 Fax: +41 22 918 24 44

Permanent Mission of the United Kingdom to the Office

of the United Nations at Geneva

Rue de Vermont 37-39

1211 Genève 20

#### Intergovernmental Organizations/Organisations intergouvernementales

M. Christian Dufour Tel: +41 22 918 22 11
Administrator Fax: +41 22 734 22 36

**European Commission 37-39 Rue de Vermont** 

1211 Genève

United Nations System Organizations/Agencies – Organisations/Agences des Nations Unies

Mr Tom Topping Legal Counsel WHO

Mr Gian Luca Burci Legal Officer WHO

Tel: +41 22 917 9124

Ms Maria-Luisa Silva-Mejias

Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights

Palais des Nations

8-14, avenue de la Paix

**1211 Genève 10** 

Dr Franklyn Lisk

Director

Programme on HIV/AIDS

Tel: +41 22 799 7668
Fax: +41 22 799 6349
E-mail: Lisk@ILO.org

**International Labour Office** 

4, Route de Morillons

1211 Genève 22

Ms Sonia Smith

**International Labour Office** 

4. Route de Morillons

1211 Geneva 22

Mrs Jayashree Watal

Counsellor

World Trade Organization

Tel: +41 22 739 5738

Fax: +41 22 739 5790

E-mail: jayashree.watal@wto.org

154. Rue de Lausanne

1211 Genève

#### Nongovernmental Organizations - Organisations non gouvernementales

Ms Jennifer Grollman

Tel: +41 22 783 1080

IFSW Representative
Fax: +41 22 783 1087

11, Route du Nant d'Avril

E-mail: Jengrollman@hotmail.com

1214 Genève

Miss Delphine Sanglan Tel: +02 224 06 11

Assistante Fax: +02 224 06 06 Département Education à la Santé

Internationale de l'Education 5, Boulevard du Roi Albert II (8)

1210 Bruxelles

Ms Marie - Therese Bellamy
International Confederation of Free Trade Unions
46, avenue Blanc
Tel: +41 22 738 4202
Fax: +41 22 738 1082
E-mail: icftu-ge@Geneva.icftu.org

CH-1202 Genève

Mr Joost Hoppenbrouwer

AIDS Coordination Bureau
c/o Royal Tropical Institute

Tel: +31 20 5688.428
Fax: +31 20 6654.423
E-mail: acb@kit.nl

P.O. Box 95001

NL-1090 HA Amsterdam

Dr Ann Smith

CAFOD (also representing Caritas Internationalis)

Tel: +44 020 7733 79 00

Fax: +44 020 7274 96 30

Romero Close Stockwell Road London SW9 9TY

Mr Florian Hübner

President of ICASO and EuroCASO Secretary General

European Council of AIDS Service

Tel: +41 22 700 15 00

Fax: +41 22 700 15 47

E-mail: florian@hivnet.ch

**Organizations (EUROCASO)** 

Groupe Sida Genève 17, rue Pierre -Fatio 1204 Genève

Mr David Patterson Tel: +41 22 700 15 00 ICASO Human Rights Advisor and main Fax: +41 22 700 15 47 Representative to UNOG E-mail: dpatterson@aidslaw.ca

European Council of AIDS Service Organizations (EUROCASO)

Groupe Sida Genève 17, rue Pierre -Fatio 1204 Genève

Mr Richard A. Frank
President
Population Services International (PSI)
Tel: +1 202 785 072
Fax: +1 202 785 2866
E-mail: rfrank@psiwash.org

1120 19<sup>th</sup> Street, N.W., Suite 600

Washington, DC 20036

Ms Inger S. Nordback Tel: +41 22 776 11 38 Soroptimist International Fax: +41 22 776 88 38

8 ch. du Jura 1299 Crans Switzerland

Ms Lili Schürch Tel: +44 (0) 20 7794 1181

Representative at the UN

World Association of Girl Guides and Girl Scouts

World Bureay, Olave Centre

Fax: +44 (0) 20 7431 3764

E-mail: waggs@waggsworld.org

12c Lyndhurst Road London NW3 5PQ

Ms Ursula Barter-Hemmerich Tel/Fax: +41 22 364 14 67

WUCWO Representative in Geneva

World Union of Catholic Women's Organizations

Les Plantées CH-1267 Vich Switzerland

Dr Eric Ram Tel: +41 22 798 41 83 Director Fax: +41 22 798 65 47 **International Health and International Relations** E-mail: wvi.gva@iprolink.ch

World Vision International 6. chemin de la Tourelle 1209 Genève

Mr Peter Ssebbanja Tel: 256 41 567 637 **Advocacy and Mobilization** Fax: 256 41 566 704

P.O. Box 10443 Kampala Uganda

Ms Fernanda Teixeira Tel: 497721/24 Secretary-General Fax: 497725

**Mozambique Red Cross** Av. Agostinho Neto 284 Maputo

Mozambique

Mr Paul Davis Tel: +1 215 474 6886

**Government Affairs Coordinator** Fax: +1 215 474 4793 **Health Gap Coalition** E-mail: Pdavis@critpath.org

4821 Baltimore Ave Philadelphia PA 19143

USA

Ms Sheila Bordier

**Conference of Nongovernmental Organizations** in Consultative Relationship with the United Nations Palais des Nations, Bocage, C.P. 50

CH-1211 Genève 20

**Dr Tesfamicael Ghebrehiwet** Tel: +41 22 908 01 00 Consultant Fax: +41 22 908 01 01 International Council of Nurses, Nursing and E-mail: Tesfa@icn.ch **Health Policy** 

3, place Jean-Marteau

1201 Geneva

#### Other

**Dr Danielle Grondin** Tel: +41 22 717 9356 (direct) Fax: +41 22 719 86150 Director Migration Health Services **International Organization for Migration** 17 Route des Morillons

1211 Genève 19

Mrs Jacqueline Weekers

Medical Administrator

International Organization for Migration E-mail: <a href="mailto:jweekers@iom-int">jweekers@iom-int</a> 17 Route des Morillons
1211 Genève 19

#### Management Support Team/Evaluation Supervisory Panel

Mr Euclides Castilho
Chair, ESP
Tel: +5511 3062 6822 (ext. 41)
Tel: +55 11 3062 6822
Tel: +55 11 3062 6822
E-mail: Euclides@aids.gov.br
Or: castil@usp.br

Av Dr Arnaldo 455 01246 903 Sao Paulo SP

Brazil

 Ms Torild Skard
 Tel: +47 2224 3701

 Vice-Chair, ESP
 Tel: +47 2224 2734

Senior Advisor, Multilateral Dept. E-mail: Torild.skard@mfa.no
Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs and: Toriskar@online.no

Oslo Norway

Mrs Jean Perlin
Tel: +41 22 791 4671
Team Leader
Tel: +41 22 791 4768
Evaluation Supervisory Panel
E-mail: perlinj@unaids.org

**UNAIDS** 

20, Avenue Appia 1211 Genève 27

Ms Anita Hardon

Member, ESP

c/o Medical Anthropology Unit

Tel: 3120 525 2670

Fax: 3120 525 3010

E-mail: hardon@pscw.uva.nl

Dept of Anthropology

Faculty of Social and Behavioural Sciences

Univ. of Amsterdam

Oudezijds Acterburgwal 185

1012 DK Amsterdam

Mr R.N. Grose Member, MST/ESP Chapple Farm Brownston, Ivybridge, PL21, OSQ United Kingdom

Mr Derek Poate
Tel: +44 1444 248088
ITAD, Ltd
Fax: +44 1444 248763
Ditchling Common
E-mail: Drek.poate@itad.com

Ditchling HASSOCKS West Sussex, BN6 8SG United Kingdom

Tel: +3133 432 6030

Fax: +3133 4940791

E-mail: crystal@etcnl.nl

Ms Joanne Harnmeijer Monitoring and Evaluation Research and Impact Studies ETC CRYSTAL Kastanjelaan 5 P.O. Box 64, 3830 AB Leusden The Netherlands

Mr Ralf Maurer

Consultant

UNAIDS Evaluation

Tel: +1 212 751 7357
Fax: +1 212 898 903
E-mail: rmaurer@hotmail.com

315 E 51<sup>st</sup> St

New York, NY 10022

Mr Georges Tiendrebeogo Tel: 3110 418 8426 Médecine Tropical Appliquée E-mail: G.Tiendrebeogo@kit.nl Pédiatrie Sociale et Préventive

KIT Royal Tropic Institute Mauriskade 63

P.O. Box 95001 10090 HA Amsterdam

The Netherlands